

Exclusion bounds for extended anyons

Downloaded from: https://research.chalmers.se, 2024-10-28 10:20 UTC

Citation for the original published paper (version of record):

Larson, S., Lundholm, D. (2018). Exclusion bounds for extended anyons. Archive for Rational Mechanics and Analysis, 227(1): 309-365. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00205-017-1161-9

N.B. When citing this work, cite the original published paper.

research.chalmers.se offers the possibility of retrieving research publications produced at Chalmers University of Technology. It covers all kind of research output: articles, dissertations, conference papers, reports etc. since 2004. research.chalmers.se is administrated and maintained by Chalmers Library



Exclusion Bounds for Extended Anyons

SIMON LARSON[®] & DOUGLAS LUNDHOLM[®]

Communicated by C. LE BRIS

Abstract

We introduce a rigorous approach to the many-body spectral theory of extended anyons, that is quantum particles confined to two dimensions that interact via attached magnetic fluxes of finite extent. Our main results are many-body magnetic Hardy inequalities and local exclusion principles for these particles, leading to estimates for the ground-state energy of the anyon gas over the full range of the parameters. This brings out further non-trivial aspects in the dependence on the anyonic statistics parameter, and also gives improvements in the ideal (non-extended) case.

Contents

1. Introduction	310
1.1. The Extended Anyons Model	313
1.2. Main Bounds	314
2. Short-Range Interaction	320
3. Relative Magnetic Inequality	321
4. Analysis of the Long-Range Interaction	323
4.1. A One-Dimensional Projection Bound	327
4.2. Number-Theoretic Structure of the Effective Scalar Potential	330
4.3. Geometric Structure of the Particle Counting Function	332
4.4. Local Bounds for the Mean Potential	335
4.5. Proof of Theorem 4.1	340
5. Local Exclusion	342
5.1. Short-Range Exclusion	343
5.2. Long-Range Exclusion	346
6. Application to the Homogeneous Anyon Gas	352
Appendix A. Some Properties of Bessel Functions	357
Appendix B. Concavity of the One-Particle Profile	360
References	362

1. Introduction

In many-body quantum mechanics, the notion of particle indistinguishability and statistics plays a fundamental role. Namely, particles of the same kind are typically logically identical and fall into two classes: bosons or fermions, giving rise to such diverse phenomena as Bose–Einstein condensation and coherent propagation of light in the former case, and the Fermi sea with its implications for conduction bands, atomic structure, etc., in the latter. However, while these are the only two options for fundamental particles that propagate in three-dimensional space, for quantum systems confined to lower dimensions there is a possibility for effective particles (quasiparticles) escaping the usual boson/fermion dichotomy. We shall here consider the two-dimensional case where the quantum state of a system of *N* particles at positions $\mathbf{x}_j \in \mathbb{R}^2$ may be described by a square-integrable, normalized, complex wave function $\Psi : \mathbb{R}^{2N} \to \mathbb{C}$, where $|\Psi(\mathbf{x})|^2$ is interpreted as the probability density of finding the particles at positions $\mathbf{x} = (\mathbf{x}_1, \dots, \mathbf{x}_N)$.¹ If the particles are indistinguishable the density needs to be symmetric under permutations of the particle labels:

$$|\Psi(\mathbf{x}_1,\ldots,\mathbf{x}_j,\ldots,\mathbf{x}_k,\ldots,\mathbf{x}_N)|^2 = |\Psi(\mathbf{x}_1,\ldots,\mathbf{x}_k,\ldots,\mathbf{x}_j,\ldots,\mathbf{x}_N)|^2, \quad j \neq k.$$
(1.1)

However, the exact phase of Ψ is not an observable quantity and therefore (1.1) leaves room for an exchange phase:

$$\Psi(\mathbf{x}_1,\ldots,\mathbf{x}_j,\ldots,\mathbf{x}_k,\ldots,\mathbf{x}_N) = e^{i\alpha\pi}\Psi(\mathbf{x}_1,\ldots,\mathbf{x}_k,\ldots,\mathbf{x}_j,\ldots,\mathbf{x}_N), \quad j \neq k,$$
(1.2)

where $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$ (2Z-periodic) is called the statistics parameter. If $\alpha = 0$ the particles are called bosons (symmetric Ψ), and if $\alpha = 1$ they are fermions (antisymmetric Ψ). Because of the antisymmetry, fermions obey Pauli's exclusion principle [61] leading to Fermi-Dirac statistics, while bosons do not, leading to Bose-Einstein statistics. These are indeed the familiar possibilities found in introductory quantum mechanics textbooks, however, upon investigating the argument more carefully one realizes that one needs to be more precise with what is meant with the exchange $i \leftrightarrow k \text{ in (1.1)-(1.2)}$. Namely, the exchange should in fact be viewed as a continuous loop in the manifold of positions x of N identical particles, and then topology plays a crucial role. Thus we define (1.2) to mean a continuous simple exchange of a single pair of particles (in two dimensions counterclockwise and with no other particles enclosed; furthermore the exchange phase can be shown to be independent of which pair of particles is considered). In three dimensions and higher, the direction of the exchange does not matter and a double exchange is topologically the same as no exchange; therefore the group of continuous exchanges reduces to the group of permutations and one ends up with the usual bosons or fermions. In two spatial dimensions, on the other hand, the exchange group is the braid group and it then turns out that any phase $e^{i\alpha\pi} \in U(1)$ in (1.2) is allowed [23,31,76,77,79] (see

¹ Here we restrict to the simplest case of \mathbb{C} -valued wave functions corresponding to *abelian* anyons, while \mathbb{C}^n -valued, possibly *non-abelian*, anyons are also possible [20,58].

also [65, p. 386]). The corresponding particles are therefore called anyons [77]. We refer to [20,28,33,57,58,60,68,78] for extensive reviews on this topic.

The relative change of phase of the wave function Ψ with respect to changes of the coordinates may be geometrically understood as due to the curvature of a corresponding complex line bundle of which Ψ is a section. This is naturally described by a magnetic field, and in the case of anyons one may indeed model the above statistics phase as induced by a magnetic field of Aharonov-Bohm type. Namely, one could start with $\Psi \in L^2_{sym}(\mathbb{R}^2)^N$ (or $\Psi \in L^2_{asym}(\mathbb{R}^2)^N$) being bosonic (fermionic) and then attach magnetic fluxes to the particles so that their winding around each other gives rise to the correct phase (1.2). This is commonly called the magnetic gauge picture for anyons, and it is actually in this form that they may most realistically arise in a real physical system. The most promising such realization is in the context of the fractional quantum Hall effect (FQHE) [21,22,27,30,69], a strongly correlated planar electron (or bosonic atom [5, 10, 55, 62, 73]) system in a strong transverse external magnetic field, where particles have the freedom to bind magnetic flux and thereby become anyons [1,30,48]. However, in this scenario the flux typically has some extent determined by the experimental conditions, and one therefore talks about *extended* anyons [9,47,52,71] as opposed to the purely theoretical (but conceptually attractive) ideal anyons which are purely pointlike.² Denoting the size of the flux, say its radius if disk-shaped, by $R \ge 0$ we can thus talk about *R*-extended anyons, and one may also introduce a dimensionless parameter $\bar{\gamma} := R\bar{\varrho}^{1/2}$ to describe the state of the system, where $\bar{\varrho}$ denotes the average density of the particles. The parameter $\bar{\gamma}$ is the ratio of the magnetic dimension to the average interparticle distance and has therefore been called the magnetic filling ratio in [71,72].

Our interest in this paper is to study a free gas of such extended anyons, that is ignoring any additional interactions as a simplifying first step, and focusing on the most basic aspect: its ground-state energy. We consider this in the thermodynamic limit (cf. [6,36]), that is the limit as both the number of particles N and the volume (area) of the system V tends to infinity while keeping the density $\bar{\rho} = N/V$ fixed. In the ideal non-interacting case, the quantum gas consisting of a large number of bosons or fermions in a large volume at fixed density has been completely understood since the early days of quantum mechanics and is nowadays often given as a textbook exercise, as it only amounts to adding up eigenvalues of a one-body operator. However, the purely anyonic case $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ still remains an unsolved problem after almost four decades, owing to the fact that the statistical many-body interaction cannot be completely removed in favor of a one-body description as for bosons and fermions. The simplest case of two anyons can be solved exactly [2, 31,77], that of three and four anyons has been studied numerically [56,66,67], and beyond that various approximative descriptions have been proposed [7, 8, 17, 17]25,64,71,72,74,75,78]. One of these is called average-field theory (cf. mean-field theory [47,78]) whereby the magnetic flux of the anyons is seen as sufficiently

² By ideal in this context we mean that the only interaction is statistical and independent of any energy, momentum or length scale (cf. [28, p. 146]).

spread out (in other words $\bar{\gamma}$ should be sufficiently large) so that the particles are effectively moving in a (locally) uniform magnetic field, say $B(\mathbf{x}) \sim 2\pi\alpha\varrho(\mathbf{x})$ where $2\pi\alpha$ is the flux of each anyon and $\varrho(\mathbf{x})$ the local density, and therefore have a definite magnetic ground-state energy given by that of the lowest Landau level, hence proportional to $|B| \sim 2\pi |\alpha|\varrho$. In other words the energy per particle in this approximation is given by

$$2\pi |\alpha|\bar{\varrho} \tag{1.3}$$

in the case of the homogeneous gas. Another approximation has been to assume that the gas is so dilute that only two-particle interactions are relevant [2, 54].

Except for a small number of results concerning the mathematical formulation of the many-anyon problem [3,12,13,42], there has not been much progress on the rigorous mathematical side until recently. In [49] the case of ideal anyons was considered using a local approach involving a relative magnetic Hardy inequality and a local exclusion principle, leading to a first set of non-trivial rigorous bounds for the ground-state energy of the ideal anyon gas. These bounds, which will be outlined below, have an interesting non-trivial dependence on the statistics parameter α in that they depend, in the many-body limit, solely on the quantity

$$\alpha_* := \inf_{p,q \in \mathbb{Z}} |(2p+1)\alpha - 2q|, \tag{1.4}$$

which is zero unless α is an odd-numerator fraction $\alpha = \mu/\nu \in \mathbb{Q}$ (reduced, with $\nu \geq 1$) and in which case $\alpha_* = 1/\nu$. In [51] a fundamental question concerning operator domains for ideal anyons was settled and applications of the local energy bounds to interacting systems were considered. Also, the validity of an average-field approximation for the case of almost-bosonic ($\alpha \rightarrow 0$) *R*-extended anyons was proved in [47] (see also [11]).

Here we shall consider the homogeneous *R*-extended anyon gas in the thermodynamic limit and build on the local approach of [49] to prove a lower bound for the ground-state energy per particle with statistics parameter $\alpha \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$ and magnetic filling ratio $\bar{\gamma} = R\bar{\varrho}^{1/2} \ge 0$ of the form

$$Ce(\alpha, \bar{\gamma})\bar{\varrho},$$

where C > 0 is a universal constant and (see Fig. 1 below for intermediate values)

$$e(\alpha, \gamma) \sim \begin{cases} \frac{2\pi}{|\ln \gamma|} + \pi (j'_{\alpha_*})^2 \ge 2\pi \alpha_*, & \gamma \to 0, \\ 2\pi |\alpha|, & \gamma \gtrsim 1. \end{cases}$$

Here j'_{ν} denotes the first positive zero of the derivative of the Bessel function J_{ν} (and $j'_{0} := 0$). This bound effectively interpolates between a dilute regime involving (1.4) and a high-density regime with a dependence on α matching that of average-field theory (1.3). Also in the case of even-numerator α , where $\alpha_{*} = 0$, the bound is strictly positive but vanishes in the dilute limit in a way similar to that of a dilute Bose gas in two dimensions [41,63]. This may however not be so surprising in the case that $\alpha \in 2\mathbb{Z}$ (composite bosons; cf. [27]), considering the periodicity in the statistics parameter for ideal anyons.

1.1. The Extended Anyons Model

In order to state our results precisely we need to introduce some notation that will be used throughout the paper.

We take as our concrete model for *R*-extended anyons a set of *N* identical bosons, to each of which has been attached a magnetic field in the shape of a disk with radius *R* and total flux $2\pi\alpha$, and which is felt by all the other particles (cf. [9,47,48,52,71]). Such flux centered at the origin can be given explicitly by the magnetic vector potential αA_0 with

$$\mathbf{A}_0(\mathbf{x}) := \frac{(\mathbf{x} - \cdot)^{\perp}}{|\mathbf{x} - \cdot|^2} * \frac{\mathbb{1}_{B_R(0)}}{\pi R^2} = \frac{\mathbf{x}^{\perp}}{|\mathbf{x}|_R^2}, \quad \text{curl } \mathbf{A}_0(\mathbf{x}) = 2\pi \frac{\mathbb{1}_{B_R(0)}}{\pi R^2}(\mathbf{x}).$$

Here $(x, y)^{\perp} := (-y, x)$, that is a $\pi/2$ counterclockwise rotation, $B_R(\mathbf{x})$ denotes the open ball/disk of radius *R* centered at $\mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^2$, and

$$|\mathbf{x}|_R := \max\{|\mathbf{x}|, R\},\$$

which can be interpreted as a regularized distance. Starting from a conventional magnetic Hamiltonian formulation, the (non-relativistic) free kinetic energy operator is then

$$\hat{T}_{\alpha} := \sum_{j=1}^{N} D_j^2,$$
 (1.5)

where we have normalized physical units so that $\hbar^2/(2m) = 1$ and the magnetically coupled momentum operator for each particle *j* is given by

$$D_j := -i\nabla_{\mathbf{x}_j} + \alpha \mathbf{A}_j(\mathbf{x}_j),$$

where

$$\mathbf{A}_j(\mathbf{x}) := \frac{(\mathbf{x} - \cdot)^{\perp}}{|\mathbf{x} - \cdot|^2} * \sum_{k \neq j} \frac{\mathbbm{1}_{B_R(\mathbf{x}_k)}}{\pi R^2} = \sum_{k \neq j} \frac{(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{x}_k)^{\perp}}{|\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{x}_k|_R^2},$$

corresponding to the total magnetic field felt by the particle \mathbf{x}_i

$$\operatorname{curl} \alpha \mathbf{A}_{j} = 2\pi \alpha \sum_{k \neq j} \frac{\mathbbm{1}_{B_{R}(\mathbf{x}_{k})}}{\pi R^{2}} \xrightarrow{R \to 0} 2\pi \alpha \sum_{k \neq j} \delta_{\mathbf{x}_{k}}.$$
 (1.6)

We note that this form for the magnetic interaction is not only convenient but also realistic from the perspective of the FQHE [48]. Also note that we allow for any $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$ here.

The operator (1.5) acts on the bosonic Hilbert space $L^2_{\text{sym}}(\mathbb{R}^{2N})$ as an unbounded operator. Let us denote by $\mathscr{D}^N_{\alpha,R}$ the natural (minimal as well as maximal [51, Theorem 5]) domain of the magnetic gradient

$$D: L^{2}_{\text{sym}}(\mathbb{R}^{2N}; \mathbb{C}) \to L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{2N}; \mathbb{C}^{N})$$
$$\Psi \mapsto D\Psi = (-i\nabla + \alpha \mathbf{A})\Psi = \left((-i\nabla_{j} + \alpha \mathbf{A}_{j})\Psi\right)_{j=1}^{N},$$

then this is also the natural form domain of (1.5), and $\hat{T}_{\alpha} := D^*D$. In the case R > 0 (as well as for $\alpha = 0$) we have $\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,R}^N = H_{\text{sym}}^1(\mathbb{R}^{2N})$, since **A** is then a bounded perturbation of $-i\nabla$. On the other hand, if R = 0 then **A** is singular and these spaces are typically different (see [51, Section 2.2]). For R = 0 and $\alpha \in 2\mathbb{Z}$ (respectively $\alpha \in 2\mathbb{Z}+1$), however, $\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,0}^N$ is gauge-equivalent to $\mathcal{D}_{0,0}^N = H_{\text{sym}}^1(\mathbb{R}^{2N})$ (respectively $\mathcal{D}_{1,0}^N = U^{-1}H_{\text{asym}}^1(\mathbb{R}^{2N})$):

$$D_{(\alpha+2n)} = U^{-2n} D_{(\alpha)} U^{2n}, \qquad \mathscr{D}_{\alpha+2n,0}^N = U^{-2n} \mathscr{D}_{\alpha,0}^N, \qquad n \in \mathbb{Z},$$
(1.7)

where U is the isometry (singular gauge transformation)

$$U: L^2_{\text{sym/asym}} \to L^2_{\text{asym/sym}}, \qquad (U\Psi)(\mathbf{x}) := \prod_{1 \le j < k \le N} \frac{z_j - z_k}{|z_j - z_k|} \Psi(\mathbf{x}),$$

with z_j the complex coordinate representatives of \mathbf{x}_j given by identifying \mathbb{R}^2 with \mathbb{C} . In other words, for ideal anyons the spectrum of the operator \hat{T}_{α} is 2-periodic in α , however we will find that this is not the case for extended anyons.

We define the one-body density associated with any normalized state $\Psi \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^{2N})$ by

$$\varrho_{\Psi}(\mathbf{x}) := \sum_{j=1}^{N} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2(N-1)}} |\Psi(\mathbf{x}_1, \dots, \mathbf{x}_{j-1}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{x}_{j+1}, \dots, \mathbf{x}_N)|^2 \prod_{k \neq j} d\mathbf{x}_k$$

with $\int_{\Omega} \varrho_{\Psi}$ the expected number of particles to be found on $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$, while $\bar{\varrho} := N/|\varrho_0|$ denotes the average density if confined to a domain (typically a square) $\varrho_0 \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$, that is for states Ψ with supp $\Psi \subseteq \varrho_0^N$. Furthermore, with

$$\mathbb{A} := \left\{ \mathbf{x} \in (\mathbb{R}^2)^N : \exists \ j \neq k \text{ s.t. } \mathbf{x}_j = \mathbf{x}_k \right\},\$$

the fat diagonal of the configuration space $(\mathbb{R}^2)^N$, we note that we may use the density of $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{2N}\setminus\Delta) \cap L^2_{\text{sym}}(\mathbb{R}^{2N})$ in the domain $\mathscr{D}^N_{\alpha,R}$ (again, see [51, Theorem 5]).

1.2. Main Bounds

We are now ready to state our main results for *R*-extended anyons. For the reader's convenience we outline and compare to the previously studied ideal case, which is also improved in several aspects in this work.

Our study of the homogeneous anyon gas relies on two key insights which were brought together in [49] for ideal anyons. On the one hand, we follow an idea originally used by Dyson and Lenard in their proof of the stability of matter for fermionic Coulomb systems [16] (see also [15,32]). They realized that the Pauli exclusion principle is strong enough (for many purposes, including the stability of matter) acting only between pairs or small numbers of particles. It is in fact sufficient that the local kinetic energy is strictly positive for two particles and that it grows at least linearly with the number of particles, in contrast to the true ground-state energy for fermions which grows with N according to the Weyl asymptotics for the sum of Laplacian eigenvalues, that is as $N^{1+2/d}$ in dimension d. We refer to such a bound as a local exclusion principle, and the method has recently been generalized to interacting bosonic gases with the Pauli principle replaced by repulsive interactions [45,46,49–51], and to point-interacting fermionic gases [19]. Essentially the idea is based on splitting the full domain to which the gas is confined into subdomains whose size is chosen so that the expected number of particles in each domain is not too large or, for that matter, too small. By estimating the local contribution to the energy from each subdomain one can obtain bounds for the total energy of the gas which are of the correct order.

The second key idea that we will use is based on the observation that a pair of fermions, due to their relative antisymmetry, experience an effective repulsion. This may be concretized in the following many-particle Hardy inequality for fermions [24, Theorem 2.8]:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{dN}} |\nabla_{j}\Psi|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x \geq \frac{d^{2}}{N} \sum_{1 \leq j < k \leq N} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{dN}} \frac{|\Psi(\mathbf{x})|^{2}}{|\mathbf{x}_{j} - \mathbf{x}_{k}|^{2}} \, \mathrm{d}x, \qquad (1.8)$$

valid for any *N*-body state $\Psi \in H^1_{asym}(\mathbb{R}^{dN})$ in any dimension $d \ge 1$. Antisymmetry is in fact crucial here, as the inequality is not valid for bosons (the corresponding optimal Hardy constant vanishes in two dimensions). A local version of (1.8), given below, was obtained in [49] for ideal anyons, that is with d = 2 and with the right-hand side remaining linear in *N*, thus providing a local exclusion principle for anyons. It was shown that this inequality may be combined with the Dyson–Lenard approach to yield global bounds for the energy of the gas depending on the statistics parameter.

We start with an observation which is only helpful in the sufficiently extended case. Namely, for ideal anyons the singular magnetic potential **A** effectively excludes the diagonals \triangle from the configuration space, much like a strong repulsive point interaction. For *R*-extended anyons we have instead the following effective repulsive short-range interaction of soft-disk type:

Lemma 1.1. (Short-range magnetic interaction) For any $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$, R > 0, $N \ge 1$, and $\Psi \in \mathcal{D}_{\alpha R}^{N} = H_{\text{sym}}^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{2N})$ we have that

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2N}} |D_{j}\Psi|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x \geq 2\pi |\alpha| \sum_{j \neq k} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2N}} \frac{\mathbb{1}_{B_{R}(0)}}{\pi R^{2}} (\mathbf{x}_{j} - \mathbf{x}_{k}) |\Psi|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(1.9)

Note that this repulsion is not at all as powerful as (1.8) upon taking the limit $R \to 0$ (or equivalently $\bar{\varrho} \to 0$), because functions in $H^1(\mathbb{R}^{2N})$ may be approximated by smooth functions supported away from diagonals as $R \to 0$ [51, Lemma 3], such that the right-hand side of (1.9) vanishes identically. However the inequality will be useful in the case that $R \sim \bar{\varrho}^{-1/2}$, that is $\bar{\gamma} \sim 1$.

Now, defining (denoted $C_{\alpha,N}$ in [49])

$$\alpha_N := \min_{p \in \{0, 1, \dots, N-2\}} \min_{q \in \mathbb{Z}} |(2p+1)\alpha - 2q|, \qquad \alpha_* := \inf_{N \ge 2} \alpha_N = \lim_{N \to \infty} \alpha_N,$$
(1.10)

we may state the following local many-particle magnetic Hardy inequality for ideal anyons which was given in [49, Theorem 4]:

Theorem 1.2. Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$, R = 0, $N \ge 1$ and $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$ be open and convex. Then, for any $\Psi \in \mathscr{D}^N_{\alpha,0}$,

$$\sum_{j=1}^N \int_{\Omega^N} |D_j \Psi|^2 \, \mathrm{d} \mathbf{x} \geq \frac{\alpha_N^2}{N} \sum_{j < k} \int_{\Omega^N} \frac{|\Psi|^2}{r_{jk}^2} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega \circ \Omega}(\mathbf{x}_j, \mathbf{x}_k) \, \mathrm{d} \mathbf{x},$$

with the reduced support $\mathbb{1}_{\Omega \circ \Omega}(\mathbf{x}_j, \mathbf{x}_k) := \mathbb{1}_{B_{\delta(\mathbf{X}_{jk})}(0)}(\mathbf{r}_{jk})$, and

 $\mathbf{r}_{jk} := (\mathbf{x}_j - \mathbf{x}_k)/2, \quad \mathbf{X}_{jk} := (\mathbf{x}_j + \mathbf{x}_k)/2, \quad r_{jk} := |\mathbf{r}_{jk}|, \quad \delta(\mathbf{x}) := \operatorname{dist}(\mathbf{x}, \partial \Omega)$

pairwise coordinates and distances.

For fermions, with $\alpha = 1$ and $\alpha_N = \alpha_* = 1$, considered on the full two-dimensional plane $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^2$, this is exactly the inequality (1.8). For anyons the dependence on the statistics parameter α comes in via the expressions (1.10) as will be explained below.

Our first main result is the following improvement and extension of Theorem 1.2 to R-extended anyons, thereby providing us with a concrete (and indeed useful) measure of the long-range effect of the statistical magnetic interaction:

Theorem 1.3. (Long-range magnetic interaction) Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$, $R \ge 0$, $N \ge n \ge 1$ and $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$ be open and convex. Then, for any $\Psi \in \mathcal{D}_{\alpha,R}^N$ and $\kappa \in [0, 1)$,

$$\begin{split} &\sum_{j=1}^{n} \int_{\Omega^{n}} |D_{j}\Psi|^{2} \,\mathrm{d}x \\ &\geq \frac{1}{n} \int_{\Omega^{n}} \left| \sum_{j=1}^{n} D_{j}\Psi \right|^{2} \,\mathrm{d}x \\ &+ \frac{1}{n} \sum_{j < k} \int_{\Omega^{n}} \left((1-\kappa) \left| \partial_{r_{jk}} |\Psi| \right|^{2} + c(\kappa)^{2} \frac{\alpha_{N}^{2}}{r_{jk}^{2}} \mathbb{1}_{A}(\mathbf{x}_{j}, \mathbf{x}_{k}) |\Psi|^{2} \right) \mathrm{d}x \\ &\geq 4\pi (1-\kappa) \frac{1}{n} \sum_{j < k} \int_{\Omega^{n}} g\left(\frac{c(\kappa)\alpha_{N}}{\sqrt{1-\kappa}}, \frac{3R/\delta(\mathbf{X}_{jk})}{1-3R/\delta(\mathbf{X}_{jk})} \right)^{2} \frac{\mathbb{1}_{A}(\mathbf{x}_{j}, \mathbf{x}_{k})}{4\pi\delta(\mathbf{X}_{jk})^{2}} |\Psi|^{2} \,\mathrm{d}x, \end{split}$$

where D_j may depend on the positions of all N particles $\mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^{2N}$, the support

$$\mathbb{1}_A(\mathbf{x}_j, \mathbf{x}_k) := \mathbb{1}_{B_{\delta(\mathbf{X}_{jk}) - 3R}(0) \setminus B_{3R}(0)}(\mathbf{r}_{jk})$$

describes a maximal annulus contained in Ω (with some *R*-dependent margins) in terms of the relative coordinate, and $g(v, \gamma)$ for $v \in \mathbb{R}_+$ and $0 \le \gamma < 1$ is the square root of the smallest positive solution λ associated with the Bessel equation $-u''-u'/r+v^2u/r^2 = \lambda u$ on the interval $[\gamma, 1]$ with Neumann boundary conditions, while $g(v, \gamma) := v$ for $\gamma \ge 1$. In the ideal case R = 0 the inequality is valid with $c(\kappa) \equiv 1$ (hence take $\kappa = 0$), while for any $R \ge 0$ it holds at least for $c(\kappa) = 4.7 \cdot 10^{-4} \kappa / (1 + 2\kappa)$.

Moreover, the function g has the following properties:

$$\nu \leq g(\nu, \gamma) \leq j'_{\nu}, \qquad g(\nu, \gamma) \sim \begin{cases} j'_{\nu} \geq \sqrt{2\nu}, \ \gamma \to 0, \\ \nu, \qquad \gamma \to 1, \end{cases}$$

where j'_{ν} denotes the first positive zero of the derivative of the Bessel function J_{ν} (and $j'_0 := 0$).

Theorem 1.3 will be applied to study the energy of the homogeneous anyon gas according to the local strategy outlined above. In such a setting Ω is typically not the domain to which our gas is confined, but rather a subdomain thereof, and *n* is the number of particles present in Ω while *N* is the total number of particles in the gas. This more complicated division of particles is needed in the statement of the theorem because the magnetic derivatives depend on *all* particles, not just those in Ω , which is even more relevant in the extended case.

We note that the above inequality may in some sense be viewed as a refinement (with respect to the angular dependence in pairwise relative coordinates) of the usual (pointwise) diamagnetic inequality:

Lemma 1.4. (Diamagnetic inequality) For any $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$, $R \ge 0$, $N \ge 1$ and $\Psi \in \mathscr{D}_{\alpha,R}^N$ we have that

$$\sum_{j=1}^N \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2N}} |D_j\Psi|^2 \,\mathrm{d} x \geq \sum_{j=1}^N \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2N}} \left|\nabla_j |\Psi|\right|^2 \mathrm{d} x.$$

For R > 0, the vector potential satisfies $\mathbf{A} \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{2N}) \subseteq L^{2}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^{2N})$ and hence it is covered by standard theorems; see for example [34, Theorem 7.21]. For R = 0 it is not, but the above diamagnetic inequality still holds in this case, as was proved in [51, Lemma 4] (and actually our understanding of the form domain $\mathcal{D}^{N}_{\alpha,0}$ alluded to above depends on this general formulation of the inequality). Note that $|\Psi| \in L^{2}_{sym}(\mathbb{R}^{2N})$. Therefore the diamagnetic inequality of

Note that $|\Psi| \in L^2_{\text{sym}}(\mathbb{R}^{2N})$. Therefore the diamagnetic inequality of Lemma 1.4 says that the kinetic energy for anyons is always higher than that for bosons, while the short-range inequality of Lemma 1.1 tells us that the anyons also feel an effective repulsion proportional to $|\alpha|$ whenever they overlap. Taking a combination of these two bounds would then correspond to a two-dimensional soft-disk repulsive Bose gas, whose energy in the dilute limit tends to zero logarithmically with the density (here the magnetic filling ratio $\bar{\gamma} := R\bar{\varrho}^{1/2} \to 0$) [41]. On the other hand, Theorem 1.3 provides a local bound for the energy in the form of a long-range inverse-square repulsion similar to (1.8), and whose strength depends on the fractionality of α via $\alpha_N \to \alpha_*$. While this 'statistical repulsion' does not change the above repulsive picture much in the regime of high densities ($\bar{\gamma} \gtrsim 1$) where the anyons already feel each other's magnetic fields by (partially) overlapping, it makes a significant difference in the dilute limit, actually resulting in a uniform bound for the energy from below in terms of $(j'_{\alpha_*})^2 \ge 2\alpha_*$.



Fig. 1. The universal lower bound for $e(\alpha, \bar{\gamma})$ plotted as a function of $\bar{\gamma}$ for some fixed values of α , in the hypothetical case C = 1, $c = 1/\sqrt{3}$ for illustrative purposes. The figure to the right shows the general behavior over the full range of $\bar{\gamma}$, while that on the left shows the behavior in the dilute limit plotted in logarithmic scale where the long-range dependence on α_* becomes relevant

As discussed in [49], and further in [43], the reason for the dependence on $\alpha_N \geq \alpha_*$ and not directly α in the bounds of Theorems 1.2 and 1.3 is the local gauge invariance of the pairwise relative magnetic potential. Namely, in an exchange of a pair of particles additional flux may also be enclosed. Apart from the flux corresponding to the simple exchange (1.2), enclosing *p* other particles in such an exchange loop contributes an additional 2p multiples of the exchange flux, yielding the factor 2p + 1 in (1.10). At the same time, any even multiple of a unit flux may be compensated for (gauged away) by an opposite and equally large orbital angular momentum of that same particle pair, thus explaining the subtraction of an arbitrary even integer 2q in (1.10). However, for odd-numerator rational α there can never be a complete cancellation of this type, and therefore there is always some long-range pair repulsion, $\alpha_* > 0$ [49, Proposition 5].

All these effects are summarized in the following theorem concerning the *R*-extended anyon gas, which is our second main result (see Fig. 1 for an illustration):

Theorem 1.5. (Universal bounds for the homogeneous anyon gas) Let $e(\alpha, \bar{\gamma})$, where $\bar{\gamma} = R\bar{\varrho}^{1/2}$, denote the ground-state energy per particle and unit density of the extended anyon gas in the thermodynamic limit at fixed $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$, $R \ge 0$ and density $\bar{\varrho} > 0$ where Dirichlet boundary conditions have been imposed, that is

$$e(\alpha, \bar{\gamma}) := \liminf_{\substack{N, |Q_0| \to \infty \\ N/|Q_0| = \bar{\varrho}}} \left(\frac{1}{\bar{\varrho}N} \inf_{\substack{\Psi \in \mathscr{D}_{\alpha,R}^N \cap C_c^\infty(Q_0^N) \\ \|\Psi\|_2 = 1}} \langle \Psi, \hat{T}_{\alpha}\Psi \rangle \right).$$

Then

$$e(\alpha, \bar{\gamma}) \ge C \bigg(2\pi \frac{|\alpha| \min\{2(1-\bar{\gamma}^2/4)^{-1}, K_{\alpha}\}}{K_{\alpha}+2|\alpha| \ln(2/\bar{\gamma})} \mathbb{1}_{\bar{\gamma}<2} + 2\pi |\alpha| \mathbb{1}_{\bar{\gamma}\geq 2} + \pi g(c\alpha_*, 12\bar{\gamma}/\sqrt{2})^2 (1-12\bar{\gamma}/\sqrt{2})^3_+ \bigg),$$

for some universal constants $C, c > 0, K_{\alpha} \ge 2$ (is defined in Lemma 5.1), and g as in Theorem 1.3. Furthermore, for any $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$ we have for the ideal anyon gas that

$$e(\alpha, 0) \ge \frac{1}{2} 2\pi \alpha_* (1 - O(\alpha_*^{1/3})).$$
 (1.11)

As mentioned, our approach to obtain the above theorem is to first formulate the effects of the short- and long-range interactions in the form of local exclusion principles, an approach that goes back to Dyson and Lenard's original proof of the stability of matter for fermionic Coulomb systems [16]. This method was further developed in [45,46,49,51], not only to treat homogeneous gases but also to prove Lieb–Thirring inequalities (that is uniform kinetic energy bounds in accord with the Thomas–Fermi approximation for the inhomogeneous Fermi gas; cf. [35,37,38]) with the usual Pauli exclusion principle for fermions replaced by more general repulsive interactions for bosons. The reason for the factor 1/2 in (1.11) compared to the expected value $2\pi\alpha_*$ (at least if comparing to the Fermi gas at $\alpha = \alpha_* = 1$ and assuming a linear interpolation to small α such that $\alpha = \alpha_*$) is that the longrange exclusion principle, which is applied locally on boxes of a tunable size, only increases linearly with the number of particles and is strongest on a scale where about two particles fit in each box. We provide further bounds for $e(\alpha, \overline{\gamma})$ in various parameter regimes in Theorem 6.1.

It should be remarked that our local exclusion principles also can be used to prove Lieb–Thirring inequalities. We postpone the extended case to future work but note that the ideal case is directly improved by the present results, namely replacing [49, Lemma 8] with the local exclusion principle of Lemma 5.3 below yields the following bounds for ideal anyons, where the constant $(j'_{\alpha_N})^2 \ge 2\alpha_N \ge \alpha_N^2$ improves the one in [49, Theorems 1 and 11]:

Theorem 1.6. (Lieb–Thirring inequality for ideal anyons) With $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$, R = 0, $N \ge 1$ and $\Psi \in \mathcal{D}^N_{\alpha,0}$ we have that

$$\langle \Psi, \hat{T}_{\alpha} \Psi \rangle \geq C \left(j'_{\alpha_N} \right)^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \varrho_{\Psi}(\mathbf{x})^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x},$$

and if $V : \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}$ is an external one-body potential, acting by $\hat{V}(\mathbf{x}) := \sum_{i=1}^{N} V(\mathbf{x}_i)$, then

$$\left\langle \Psi, \left(\hat{T}_{\alpha} + \hat{V} \right) \Psi \right\rangle \geq -C' \left(j'_{\alpha_N} \right)^{-2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} V_{-}(\mathbf{x})^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x},$$

for some positive universal constants C and $C' = (4C)^{-1}$, and $V_{\pm} := \max\{\pm V, 0\}$.

The question concerning optimality of the above bounds with respect to their dependence on α in the dilute limit is a very difficult one, and will be discussed elsewhere [43]. However, we would like to point out that it was suggested in [50] (see also [44]) that a class of FQHE-inspired trial states with a clustering behavior could minimize the energy for certain fractions, and here we find additional support for this claim; cf. Fig. 3 below. Furthermore, there was in [50], then based on the

weaker bounds of [49], a slight inconsistency in the behavior with respect to oddnumerator α which is remedied by the improved bounds presented here.

The structure of the paper is as follows. We lay the foundations in Sections 2 and 3 by proving the short-range bound of Lemma 1.1, and the basis for the long-range bound in the form of a relative magnetic Hardy inequality with symmetry. Then the main body of the paper, Section 4, is concerned with the application of this Hardy inequality to prove the long-range bound of Theorem 1.3. This turns out to become surprisingly challenging in the extended case due to the oscillatory nature of an effective potential, and in fact takes up the largest part of the proofs section. In Section 5 the long- and short-range bounds are applied to prove local exclusion principles for anyons, and finally in Section 6 we discuss the homogeneous anyon gas in the thermodynamic limit.

2. Short-Range Interaction

The short-range interaction given by Lemma 1.1 comes as a simple consequence of the well-known magnetic inequality (see for example [18, Lemma 1.4.1] or [4, p. 171])

$$\int_{\Omega} |(\nabla + i\mathbf{A})u|^2 \ge \pm \int_{\Omega} \operatorname{curl} \mathbf{A} |u|^2, \quad u \in H_0^1(\Omega), \quad \Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2.$$
(2.1)

This inequality also follows directly from integrating the straightforward identity

$$|(\nabla + i\mathbf{A})u|^2 = |((\partial_1 + iA_1) \pm i(\partial_2 + iA_2))u|^2 \pm \operatorname{curl} \mathbf{J}[u] \pm \mathbf{A} \cdot \nabla^{\perp} |u|^2,$$

with $\mathbf{J}[u] := \frac{i}{2}(u\nabla \bar{u} - \bar{u}\nabla u).$

Proof of Lemma 1.1. Splitting the coordinates according to $\mathbf{x} = (\mathbf{x}_j; \mathbf{x}')$ for each particle *j*, we write for the left-hand side of (1.9)

$$\begin{split} \sum_{j=1}^{N} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2(N-1)}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} |\left(\nabla_{j} + i\alpha \mathbf{A}_{j}\left(\mathbf{x}_{j}\right)\right) \Psi\left(\mathbf{x}_{j}; \mathbf{x}'\right)|^{2} d\mathbf{x}_{j} d\mathbf{x}' \\ &\geq \sum_{j=1}^{N} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2(N-1)}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} 2\pi |\alpha| \sum_{k \neq j} \frac{\mathbb{1}_{B_{R}(\mathbf{x}_{k})}}{\pi R^{2}} \left(\mathbf{x}_{j}\right) |\Psi\left(\mathbf{x}_{j}; \mathbf{x}'\right)|^{2} d\mathbf{x}_{j} d\mathbf{x}', \end{split}$$

where we used the expression (1.6) for curl $\alpha \mathbf{A}_j(\mathbf{x}_j)$ in (2.1). We have thus obtained the right-hand side of (1.9). \Box

We note that the Dirichlet boundary conditions on Ψ and u are in fact necessary here since the bound (2.1) is otherwise invalid, as can be seen by taking $\mathbf{A} = \beta \mathbf{A}_0$, $\beta \rightarrow 0$, and the trial state u = 1. Similarly, had we considered the inequality (1.9) locally on a small enough domain (compared to R) we would have found a contradiction as $\alpha \rightarrow 0$, unless Dirichlet boundary conditions are enforced.

3. Relative Magnetic Inequality

For the long-range statistical interaction between anyons we take the same starting point as in [49], namely, the core observation is the validity of a relative magnetic Hardy inequality which respects the symmetry of the anyon problem. Non-symmetric versions of this inequality were introduced and studied in [29] (one-particle version) and in [24, Theorem 2.7] (many-particle version); see also [53], [4, Chapter 5.5] and references therein. However, as was pointed out in [49], symmetry is crucial in order to obtain non-trivial bounds in the many-particle limit. We formulate the following version of the inequality quite generally.

Initially, consider a magnetic field $b: B_R(0) \to \mathbb{R}$ defined on a disk of radius R > 0, and assumed to be determined by a suitable continuous vector potential $\mathbf{a}: B_R(0) \to \mathbb{R}^2$ as $b = \text{curl } \mathbf{a}$. Then the normalized flux inside a smaller disk of radius $r \in [0, R)$ is given by

$$\hat{\Phi}(r) := \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{B_r(0)} b = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\partial B_r(0)} \mathbf{a} \cdot d\mathbf{r}'.$$
(3.1)

Note that if we were only given $\mathbf{a}: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^2$ on some annulus $\Omega = B_R(0) \setminus \overline{B}_{R'}(0)$, with 0 < R' < R, that is if we only knew *b* on Ω (so that only the right-hand side of (3.1) makes sense for $r \in (R', R)$), then *b* can nevertheless be extended (non-uniquely) to the full interior $B_{R'}(0)$, for example by taking

$$b|_{B_{R'}(0)} = \frac{2\pi \hat{\Phi}(R')}{\pi (R')^2}$$
 or $b|_{B_{R'}(0)} = 2\pi \hat{\Phi}(R')\delta_0$,

with $\Phi(R')$ here defined in terms of **a** as in (3.1) (note that we are not considering extending **a**). Then both expressions for $\hat{\Phi}(r)$ in (3.1) are well defined and agree for all $r \in (R', R)$. We also note that if the magnetic field is antipodal-symmetric on Ω , that is $b(-\mathbf{r}) = b(\mathbf{r})$ for all $\mathbf{r} \in \Omega$, then the corresponding potential must (if gauge-normalized correctly) be antipodal-*anti*symmetric, $\mathbf{a}(-\mathbf{r}) = -\mathbf{a}(\mathbf{r}), \mathbf{r} \in \Omega$, and vice versa.

Lemma 3.1. (Magnetic Hardy inequality with symmetry) Let $\Omega = B_{R_2}(0) \setminus \overline{B}_{R_1}(0)$, with $R_2 > R_1 \ge 0$, be an annular domain in \mathbb{R}^2 . Let $\mathbf{a} : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^2$ be a continuous vector potential corresponding to a magnetic field b, $b|_{\Omega} = \text{curl } \mathbf{a}$, that is defined on the entire disk $B_{R_2}(0)$ such that the normalized flux $\hat{\Phi}(r)$ given by (3.1) is finite for all $r \in (R_1, R_2)$. Furthermore, assume that \mathbf{a} is antipodal-antisymmetric resp. b is antipodal-symmetric on Ω , that is $\mathbf{a}(-\mathbf{r}) = -\mathbf{a}(\mathbf{r})$ resp. $b(-\mathbf{r}) = b(\mathbf{r})$ for $\mathbf{r} \in \Omega$.

Then, for any antipodal-symmetric $u \in C^{\infty}(\Omega)$, that is with $u(-\mathbf{r}) = u(\mathbf{r})$ for all $\mathbf{r} \in \Omega$,

$$\int_{\Omega} \left| (-i\nabla + \mathbf{a})u \right|^2 \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r} \geq \int_{\Omega} \left(\left| \partial_r |u| \right|^2 + \inf_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \left| \hat{\Phi}(r) - 2k \right|^2 \frac{|u|^2}{r^2} \right) \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r}.$$

Alternatively, if instead u is antipodal-antisymmetric, $u(-\mathbf{r}) = -u(\mathbf{r})$ for all $\mathbf{r} \in \Omega$, then

$$\int_{\Omega} |(-i\nabla + \mathbf{a})u|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r} \geq \int_{\Omega} \left(\left| \partial_r |u| \right|^2 + \inf_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \left| \hat{\Phi}(r) - (2k+1) \right|^2 \frac{|u|^2}{r^2} \right) \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r}.$$

Proof. We apply the techniques from [29], with symmetry taken into account as in [49, Lemma 2]. We start by letting $h[\mathbf{a}]$ denote the magnetic quadratic form on Ω ,

$$h[\mathbf{a}](u) := \int_{\Omega} |(-i\nabla + \mathbf{a})u|^2 \,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{r}$$

=
$$\int_{R_1}^{R_2} \int_0^{2\pi} \left(|(-i\partial_r + a_r)u|^2 + r^{-2} |(-i\partial_\varphi + ra_\varphi)u|^2 \right) r \,\mathrm{d}\varphi \,\mathrm{d}r$$

where $a_r := r^{-1}\mathbf{r} \cdot \mathbf{a}$ and $a_{\varphi} := r^{-1}\mathbf{r}^{\perp} \cdot \mathbf{a}$. For the first term above we use the diamagnetic inequality $|(\partial_r + ia_r)u| \ge |\partial_r|u||$, while for the second we can for each $r \in (R_1, R_2)$ explicitly diagonalize the self-adjoint operator $K_{\varphi}(r) :=$ $-i\partial_{\varphi} + ra_{\varphi}(r, \varphi)$ acting on $L^2(\mathbb{S}^1)$. The corresponding eigenvalues and normalized eigenfunctions of this operator are given by:

$$\lambda_k(r) = -k + (2\pi)^{-1} r \int_0^{2\pi} a_{\varphi}(r,\varphi) \,\mathrm{d}\varphi = -k + \hat{\Phi}(r),$$

$$\psi_k(r,\varphi) = (2\pi)^{-1/2} e^{i\left(\varphi\lambda_k(r) - r \int_0^{\varphi} a_{\varphi}(r,\eta) \,\mathrm{d}\eta\right)},$$

for $k \in \mathbb{Z}$. Because of the antipodal-antisymmetry of **a**, implying antipodalsymmetry of a_{φ} , that is $a_{\varphi}(r, \varphi) = a_{\varphi}(r, \varphi + \pi)$, we have that

$$\psi_k(r,\varphi+\pi) = (-1)^k \psi_k(r,\varphi).$$

Therefore, only the even/odd terms will contribute upon expanding $u \in L^2_{\text{sym/asym}}(\Omega)$ as

$$u(r,\varphi) = \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} u_k(r) \psi_k(r,\varphi) = \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}_{e/o}} u_k(r) \psi_k(r,\varphi),$$

with $\mathbb{Z}_e := 2\mathbb{Z}$ and $\mathbb{Z}_o := 2\mathbb{Z} + 1$.

By the above remarks and Parseval's identity we find that

$$h[\mathbf{a}](u) = \int_{R_1}^{R_2} \int_0^{2\pi} |(\partial_r + ia_r)u|^2 r \, \mathrm{d}\varphi \, \mathrm{d}r + \int_{R_1}^{R_2} \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}_{e/o}} |\lambda_k(r)|^2 |u_k(r)|^2 r^{-1} \, \mathrm{d}r$$

$$\geq \int_{R_1}^{R_2} \int_0^{2\pi} \left| \partial_r |u| \right|^2 r \, \mathrm{d}\varphi \, \mathrm{d}r + \int_{R_1}^{R_2} \inf_{k \in \mathbb{Z}_{e/o}} |\lambda_k(r)|^2 \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}_{e/o}} |u_k(r)|^2 r^{-1} \, \mathrm{d}r$$

$$= \int_{R_1}^{R_2} \int_0^{2\pi} \left(\left| \partial_r |u| \right|^2 + r^{-2} \inf_{k \in \mathbb{Z}_{e/o}} |\lambda_k(r)|^2 |u|^2 \right) r \, \mathrm{d}\varphi \, \mathrm{d}r.$$

Thus the estimate we are left with is

$$h[\mathbf{a}](u) \ge \int_{R_1}^{R_2} \int_0^{2\pi} \left(\left| \partial_r |u| \right|^2 + r^{-2} \inf_{k \in \mathbb{Z}_{e/o}} \left| \hat{\Phi}(r) - k \right|^2 |u|^2 \right) r \, \mathrm{d}\varphi \, \mathrm{d}r,$$

which proves the lemma. \Box

The above lemma not only extends the inequality of [49, Lemma 2] to more general (extended) magnetic fields, but also improves it by keeping the radial derivative. This turns out to be crucial in order to obtain an improved dependence on α in the dilute limit. We note that in [24] the radial derivatives were effectively discarded in two dimensions.

4. Analysis of the Long-Range Interaction

We set out to prove Theorem 1.3 and first note that by the remarks in Section 1.1 we may assume without loss of generality that $\Psi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{2N} \setminus \Delta)$. Proceeding as was done in [49] for the non-extended case R = 0, we start from the expression for the kinetic energy on a domain $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$,

$$\int_{\Omega^n} \sum_{j=1}^n |D_j \Psi|^2 \,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}, \quad \text{where} \quad D_j = -i \,\nabla_{\mathbf{x}_j} + \alpha \sum_{\substack{k=1\\k \neq j}}^N \frac{(\mathbf{x}_j - \mathbf{x}_k)^\perp}{|\mathbf{x}_j - \mathbf{x}_k|_R^2},$$

and we are considering the first *n* particles $\mathbf{x}_{j=1,...,n} \in \Omega$ while the remaining N-n ones may reside anywhere in \mathbb{R}^2 . Using that, for any $\mathbf{z} = (\mathbf{z}_j)_j \in \mathbb{C}^n$,

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} |\mathbf{z}_{j}|^{2} = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{1 \le j < k \le n} |\mathbf{z}_{j} - \mathbf{z}_{k}|^{2} + \frac{1}{n} \left| \sum_{j=1}^{n} \mathbf{z}_{j} \right|^{2},$$

we have that

$$\int_{\Omega^{n}} \sum_{j=1}^{n} |D_{j}\Psi|^{2} d\mathbf{x} = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{1 \le j < k \le n} \int_{\Omega^{n-2}} \int_{\Omega^{2}} |(D_{j} - D_{k})\Psi|^{2} d\mathbf{x}_{j} d\mathbf{x}_{k} \prod_{l \ne j,k} d\mathbf{x}_{l} + \frac{1}{n} \int_{\Omega^{n}} \left| \sum_{j=1}^{n} D_{j}\Psi \right|^{2} d\mathbf{x},$$
(4.1)

where we also note that the magnetic field present in the last (total momentum) term simplifies to

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} D_j = -i \sum_{j=1}^{n} \nabla_{\mathbf{x}_j} + \alpha \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{k=n+1}^{N} \frac{(\mathbf{x}_j - \mathbf{x}_k)^{\perp}}{|\mathbf{x}_j - \mathbf{x}_k|_R^2},$$

by the antisymmetry of the vector potential, and thus vanishes if n = N.

We now study the inner integral in (4.1) for the j < k particle pair, and introduce relative coordinates:

$$\mathbf{r}_{jk} := (\mathbf{x}_j - \mathbf{x}_k)/2, \qquad \mathbf{X}_{jk} := (\mathbf{x}_j + \mathbf{x}_k)/2, \qquad r_{jk} := |\mathbf{r}_{jk}|,$$

giving

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\Omega^2} |(D_j - D_k)\Psi|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}_j \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}_k \\ &= \int_{\Omega^2} \left| \left(-i(\nabla_{\mathbf{x}_j} - \nabla_{\mathbf{x}_k}) + \alpha \sum_{l \neq j} \frac{(\mathbf{x}_j - \mathbf{x}_l)^\perp}{|\mathbf{x}_j - \mathbf{x}_l|_R^2} - \alpha \sum_{l \neq k} \frac{(\mathbf{x}_k - \mathbf{x}_l)^\perp}{|\mathbf{x}_k - \mathbf{x}_l|_R^2} \right) \Psi \right|^2 \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}_j \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}_k \\ &= \int_{\Omega^2} \left| \left(-i \nabla_{\mathbf{r}_{jk}} + \alpha \mathbf{a}_0(\mathbf{r}_{jk}) + \alpha \sum_{l \neq j,k} (\mathbf{a}_l(\mathbf{X}_{jk}, \mathbf{r}_{jk}) - \mathbf{a}_l(\mathbf{X}_{jk}, -\mathbf{r}_{jk})) \right) \Psi \right|^2 \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}_j \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}_k, \end{split}$$
(4.2)

where the relative vector potentials are given by

$$\mathbf{a}_0(\mathbf{r}) := \frac{4\mathbf{r}^{\perp}}{|2\mathbf{r}|_R^2} = \frac{\mathbf{r}^{\perp}}{|\mathbf{r}|_{R/2}^2} \text{ and } \mathbf{a}_l(\mathbf{X}, \mathbf{r}) := \frac{(\mathbf{X} + \mathbf{r} - \mathbf{x}_l)^{\perp}}{|\mathbf{X} + \mathbf{r} - \mathbf{x}_l|_R^2}$$

Hence, for any positions $\mathbf{x}' = (\mathbf{x}_1, \dots, \mathbf{x}_j, \dots, \mathbf{x}_k, \dots, \mathbf{x}_N) \in \mathbb{R}^{2(N-2)}$ of the other particles and for each center-of-mass coordinate $\mathbf{X} = \mathbf{X}_{jk} \in \Omega$ of the particle pair, we observe that the resulting magnetic vector potential

$$\mathbf{a}(\mathbf{r}) := \alpha \mathbf{a}_0(\mathbf{r}) + \alpha \sum_{l \neq j,k} (\mathbf{a}_l(\mathbf{X}, \mathbf{r}) - \mathbf{a}_l(\mathbf{X}, -\mathbf{r}))$$

is antipodal-antisymmetric on the relative disk

$$\Omega_{\mathbf{X}} := B_{\delta(\mathbf{X})}(0), \qquad \delta(\mathbf{x}) := \operatorname{dist}(\mathbf{x}, \partial \Omega),$$

with a corresponding antipodal-symmetric magnetic field

$$b := \operatorname{curl} \mathbf{a} = 2\pi\alpha \left(\frac{\mathbbm{1}_{B_{R/2}(0)}}{\pi (R/2)^2} + \sum_{l \neq j,k} \left(\frac{\mathbbm{1}_{B_R(\mathbf{x}_l - \mathbf{X})}}{\pi R^2} + \frac{\mathbbm{1}_{B_R(-(\mathbf{x}_l - \mathbf{X}))}}{\pi R^2} \right) \right)$$
(4.3)

(given here for R > 0). Also, the smooth function defined relative to **X** and x' by

$$u(\mathbf{r}) := \Psi(\mathbf{x}_1, \mathbf{x}_2, \dots, \mathbf{x}_j = \mathbf{X} + \mathbf{r}, \dots, \mathbf{x}_k = \mathbf{X} - \mathbf{r}, \dots, \mathbf{x}_n, \dots, \mathbf{x}_N)$$

is antipodal-symmetric on Ω_X . Hence, we may apply the relative magnetic Hardy inequality of Lemma 3.1 (for R = 0 we split into concentric annuli avoiding the \mathbf{x}_l as in [49, Theorem 4]) to obtain that

$$\int_{\Omega^2} |(D_j - D_k)\Psi|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}_j \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}_k \ge \int_{\Omega} \int_{\Omega_{\mathbf{X}}} |(-i\nabla + \mathbf{a})u|^2 \, 4 \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r} \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{X}$$
$$\ge \int_{\Omega} \int_{\Omega_{\mathbf{X}}} \left(\left|\partial_r |u|\right|^2 + \frac{\rho(r)}{r^2} |u|^2 \right) 4 \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r} \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{X}, \quad (4.4)$$

where

$$\rho(r) := \inf_{q \in \mathbb{Z}} \left| \hat{\Phi}(r) - 2q \right|^2, \tag{4.5}$$

and $\hat{\Phi}(r)$ here, and in what follows, denotes the flux through the disk $B_r(\mathbf{X})$ of the magnetic field (4.3):

$$\hat{\Phi}(r) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\partial B_r(0)} \mathbf{a} \cdot \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r}' = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{B_r(0)} b.$$

Note that the magnetic field is induced by the particle configuration $(\mathbf{x}'; \mathbf{x}_j, \mathbf{x}_k)$, and the only dependence which remains after fixing \mathbf{x}' in (4.1) and $\mathbf{X} = \mathbf{X}_{jk}$ in (4.4) is that of the relative coordinate $\mathbf{r} = \mathbf{r}_{jk}$. With the remaining particle positions expressed relative to the coordinate $\mathbf{X}, \mathbf{y}_l := \mathbf{x}_l - \mathbf{X}$, we can write the normalized flux $\hat{\Phi}(r)$ as:

$$\hat{\Phi}(r) = \alpha \left(\int_{B_r(0)} \frac{\mathbb{1}_{B_{R/2}(0)}}{\pi (R/2)^2} + 2 \sum_{l \neq j,k} \int_{B_r(0)} \frac{\mathbb{1}_{B_R(\mathbf{y}_l)}}{\pi R^2} \right).$$
(4.6)

Hence $\rho(r)$ depends only on the arbitrary but fixed configuration $(\mathbf{y}_l)_l \in \mathbb{R}^{2(N-2)}$.

By the above discussion, the problem of bounding the kinetic energy (4.1) has been reduced to studying the radial Schrödinger operator in (4.4) with explicit *scalar* interaction potential $\rho(r)/r^2$. This potential is essentially an inverse-square repulsion, modulated with a coupling strength $\rho(r)$ which measures how well the normalized flux $\hat{\Phi}(r)$ stabilizes away from the even integers. In the dilute situation the flux and hence also ρ would for the most part be constant, however we could have significant oscillations of $\rho(r)$ between one and zero whenever many particles are enclosed over short differences in the radial variable r (see Fig. 2). Controlling these oscillations turns out to be a significant challenge, and the entire remainder of this section shall be concerned with proving the following theorem, from which Theorem 1.3 follows.

Theorem 4.1. For any $0 \le R \le L/6$, $\kappa \in [0, 1]$, $u \in W^{1,2}([R, L], rdr)$, and ρ defined in (4.5)–(4.6) with $(\mathbf{y}_l)_l \in \mathbb{R}^{2(N-2)}$ arbitrary, we have that

$$\int_{R}^{L} \left(|u'|^{2} + \frac{\rho(r)}{r^{2}} |u|^{2} \right) r \, \mathrm{d}r \ge \int_{R}^{L} \left((1-\kappa) |u'|^{2} + c(\kappa)^{2} \frac{\alpha_{N}^{2}}{r^{2}} \mathbb{1}_{[3R,L-3R]} |u|^{2} \right) r \, \mathrm{d}r,$$

with $c(\kappa) = 4.7 \cdot 10^{-4} \kappa / (1+2\kappa)$. In the case $R = 0$ we may take $c(\kappa) \equiv 1$.

Remark 4.2. The margins which appear here as a cut-off for the potential are not optimal and could be improved with more work, to the cost of an even weaker constant. The main reason for the weakness of the constant $c(\kappa)$ is the fact that we have chosen to control the above form by means of filling the gaps around the zeros of the potential by smearing it over longer (but not too long) intervals, and that in the worst possible situation there are very large regions of intense oscillation and many such zeros.

By considering the special case $\alpha = \alpha_N = 1$ and densely packed, overlapping particles (that is when $\bar{\gamma}$ is large) distributed so that the effective magnetic field



Fig. 2. The function $\rho(r)$ and the effective potential $\rho(r)/r$ for a random (uniformly distributed) configuration of 30 particles in a disk of radius L = 20R with $\alpha = \alpha_* = 1/3$ plotted from r = 0 to r = L, where α_*^2 resp. α_*^2/r are shown for comparison. As one can see, the effective potential is generally quite a lot larger than α_*^2/r



Fig. 3. The same as in Fig. 2, now for 10 particles in a disk of radius L = 60R with $\alpha = 2/3$ ($\alpha_* = 0$), and with a single particle close to our center of mass and the remaining nine in clusters of three. Note that in this case the effective potential can become identically zero on long intervals

is approximately constant, we find that $c(\kappa)$ cannot be greater than $1/\sqrt{3}$, which is what the corresponding constant would be if one applied the same argument to the case of a homogeneous magnetic field (see below). However, for $\alpha_* \leq 1/2$ (or small enough so that ρ is larger than α_*^2 for a sufficiently large set of radii), we expect that the ground-state energy of the left-hand side (though difficult to compute in general) should in almost all situations be bounded by that with $\rho(r)$ replaced by α_N^2 (compare Fig. 2). We discuss further possible improvements to the constant $c(\kappa)$ at the end of Section 4.5.

Proof of Theorem 1.3. Inserting the bound of Theorem 4.1 with $L = \delta(\mathbf{X})$ into the expressions (4.4), (4.2), and (4.1), we obtain the first bound of the theorem. Furthermore, by rescaling v(r) := u((L - 3R)r) and considering the minimizer v which is the solution of the Bessel equation

$$-v''(r) - v'(r)/r + v^2 v(r)/r^2 = \lambda v(r), \qquad v'(\gamma) = 0, \ v'(1) = 0,$$

with the minimal eigenvalue $\lambda = g\left(\nu = \frac{c(\kappa)\alpha_N}{\sqrt{1-\kappa}}, \gamma = \frac{3R/L}{1-3R/L}\right)^2 \ge 0$, one obtains

$$\begin{split} &\int_{3R}^{L-3R} \left((1-\kappa)|u'|^2 + c(\kappa)^2 \frac{\alpha_N^2}{r^2} |u|^2 \right) r \, \mathrm{d}r = (1-\kappa) \int_{\gamma}^1 \left(|v'|^2 + \frac{c(\kappa)^2}{1-\kappa} \frac{\alpha_N^2}{r^2} |v|^2 \right) r \, \mathrm{d}r \\ &\geq (1-\kappa) g \Big(\frac{c(\kappa)\alpha_N}{\sqrt{1-\kappa}}, \gamma \Big)^2 \int_{\gamma}^1 |v|^2 r \, \mathrm{d}r = (1-\kappa) \frac{g \Big(\frac{c(\kappa)\alpha_N}{\sqrt{1-\kappa}}, \gamma \Big)^2}{L^2 (1-3R/L)^2} \int_{3R}^{L-3R} |u|^2 r \, \mathrm{d}r, \end{split}$$

and therefore, after the simplifying estimate $(1-3R/L)^{-2} \ge 1$, the second bound of Theorem 1.3. The properties of *g* described in the theorem are direct consequences of Proposition A.1 and A.2. \Box

Before continuing with the proof of Theorem 4.1 we note that, although this method involving the magnetic Hardy inequality turns out to be sufficient and indeed well-suited for our purposes, it does not deal well with strong magnetic fields (hence also the presence of a large external field), as the following example shows. The strong magnetic fields arising from a large overlap between the particles will instead be handled by the short-range part of the interaction, Lemma 1.1.

Proposition 4.3. (Constant magnetic field on a disk) *The ground-state energy* $\lambda_1(\beta)$ *for the Neumann form (with no symmetry imposed) with a constant magnetic field* $b(\mathbf{r}) = \beta \ge 0$ *on the unit disk,*

$$\lambda_1(\beta) := \inf_{\|u\|_2=1} \int_{B_1(0)} \left| (-i\nabla + \beta \mathbf{r}^{\perp}/2) u \right|^2 \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r},$$

satisfies

 $\lambda_1(\beta) \sim \Theta_0 \beta$ as $\beta \to \infty$, where $\Theta_0 \approx 0.59$.

However, the ground-state energy for the corresponding lower bound obtained from the Hardy inequality,

$$\mu_1(\beta) := \inf_{\|u\|_2=1} \int_{B_1(0)} \left(\left| \partial_r |u| \right|^2 + \inf_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} |k - \beta r^2/2|^2 \frac{1}{r^2} |u|^2 \right) \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r},$$

is bounded from above by $g(1/2, 0)^2 = (j'_{1/2})^2$ independent of β .

Proof. The first estimate follows for example from [18, Theorem 5.3.1], while the second from bounding the infimum by 1/4 and taking as a trial state the Bessel function $u(\mathbf{r}) = J_{1/2}(j'_{1/2}r)$. \Box

4.1. A One-Dimensional Projection Bound

Our strategy in order to find a uniform bound for the scalar interaction of Theorem 4.1 will be to borrow a bit of the radial kinetic energy to smear ρ over intervals whenever it has critical oscillations. As a preliminary to the proceeding analysis we therefore study the localized effective quadratic form

$$h_{I,\rho}(u) := \int_{I} \left(\kappa |u'|^2 + \frac{\rho}{r^2} |u|^2 \right) r \, \mathrm{d}r, \quad \kappa \in [0, 1],$$

on an interval $I = (r_1, r_2) \subseteq \mathbb{R}_+$, and our goal is to find a bound of the form

$$h_{I,\rho}(u)\gtrsim \int_{I} \frac{|u|^2}{r}\,\mathrm{d}r,$$

that is corresponding to ρ being constant.

Lemma 4.4. Let I be an interval (r_1, r_2) , such that $r_1 \ge R$ and $|r_2 - r_1| \le 2R$, and let $\rho \in L^{\infty}(I)$ be non-negative with $\|\rho\|_{\infty} \le 1$. Then for any $\kappa \in [0, 1]$ we have that

$$\int_{I} \left(\kappa |u'|^2 + \frac{\rho}{r^2} |u|^2 \right) r \, \mathrm{d}r \geq \frac{\kappa \bar{\rho}}{\beta(\kappa)} \int_{I} \frac{|u|^2}{r} \, \mathrm{d}r,$$

where $\bar{\rho}$ denotes the weighted mean on I,

$$\bar{\rho} := \int_{I} \frac{\rho}{r} \, \mathrm{d}r \, \Big/ \, \int_{I} \frac{\mathrm{d}r}{r},$$

and $\beta(\kappa)$ is an explicit function satisfying $\kappa < \beta(\kappa) < \kappa + 1/4$.

Remark 4.5. This lemma can be proven under more general conditions; the only condition on *I* needed for our proof is that r_2/r_1 is sufficiently small. The current setting is simply what we require later.

Proof of Lemma 4.4. By the change of variables $r = e^t$ and with $\tilde{u}(t) = u(e^t)$ we find that

$$h_{I,\rho}(u) = \tilde{h}(\tilde{u}) := \int_{\ln(I)} \left(\kappa |\tilde{u}'|^2 + \tilde{\rho} |\tilde{u}|^2 \right) \mathrm{d}t.$$

For this quadratic form we can perform a projection-type argument to bound the first eigenvalue of the associated operator $\tilde{H} := -\kappa \frac{d^2}{dt^2} + \tilde{\rho}$ (with Neumann boundary conditions), which in turn will imply a bound of the desired form.

Let *P* denote the orthogonal projection onto the ground state $\psi_0 \equiv 1/\sqrt{|\ln(I)|}$ of $-d^2/dt^2$, where $|\ln(I)| = \ln(r_2/r_1)$, and let $P^{\perp} = \mathbb{1} - P$. Then $\left(-\frac{d^2}{dt^2}\right)P = 0$ and $\left(-\frac{d^2}{dt^2}\right)P^{\perp} \geq \pi^2/|\ln(I)|^2P^{\perp}$ (the first non-zero Neumann eigenvalue of $-d^2/dt^2$).

Since $\tilde{\rho} \ge 0$, an application of Cauchy–Schwarz' and Young's inequalities yields, for any $u \in L^2(\ln(I))$ and $\mu > 0$, that

$$\begin{split} \left| \langle u, (P\tilde{\rho}P^{\perp} + P^{\perp}\tilde{\rho}P)u \rangle \right| &= \left| \langle \tilde{\rho}^{1/2}Pu, \tilde{\rho}^{1/2}P^{\perp}u \rangle + \langle \tilde{\rho}^{1/2}P^{\perp}u, \tilde{\rho}^{1/2}Pu \rangle \right| \\ &\leq \mu \| \tilde{\rho}^{1/2}Pu \|_{2}^{2} + \mu^{-1} \| \tilde{\rho}^{1/2}P^{\perp}u \|_{2}^{2} \\ &= \langle u, (\mu P\tilde{\rho}P + \mu^{-1}P^{\perp}\tilde{\rho}P^{\perp})u \rangle. \end{split}$$

Hence we see that

$$\tilde{\rho} = (P + P^{\perp})\tilde{\rho}(P + P^{\perp}) \ge (1 - \mu)P\tilde{\rho}P + (1 - \mu^{-1})P^{\perp}\tilde{\rho}P^{\perp}.$$

The operator $P\tilde{\rho}P$ is equal to $\|\tilde{\rho}\|_1/|\ln(I)|P$, where

$$\|\tilde{\rho}\|_1 = \int_{\ln(I)} \tilde{\rho} \, \mathrm{d}t = \int_I \rho(r) r^{-1} \, \mathrm{d}r,$$

and $P^{\perp}\tilde{\rho}P^{\perp}$ we bound from above by $\|\tilde{\rho}\|_{\infty}P^{\perp}$.

We find that for any $\mu \in (0, 1)$ the operator \widetilde{H} satisfies

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{H} &\geq \kappa \Big(-\frac{\mathrm{d}^2}{\mathrm{d}t^2} \Big) P + \kappa \Big(-\frac{\mathrm{d}^2}{\mathrm{d}t^2} \Big) P^{\perp} + (1-\mu) P \widetilde{\rho} P + (1-\mu^{-1}) P^{\perp} \widetilde{\rho} P^{\perp} \\ &\geq \frac{(1-\mu)}{|\ln(I)|} \|\widetilde{\rho}\|_1 P + \bigg(\frac{\kappa \pi^2}{|\ln(I)|^2} + (1-\mu^{-1}) \|\widetilde{\rho}\|_{\infty} \bigg) P^{\perp} \\ &\geq \min \bigg\{ \frac{(1-\mu) \|\widetilde{\rho}\|_1}{|\ln(I)|}, \frac{\kappa \pi^2}{|\ln(I)|^2} + (1-\mu^{-1}) \|\widetilde{\rho}\|_{\infty} \bigg\}. \end{split}$$

With $|r_2 - r_1| = |I| \le 2R$ and $r_1 \ge R$ we find that

$$|\ln(I)| = \ln\left(\frac{r_2}{r_1}\right) = \ln\left(1 + \frac{|I|}{r_1}\right) \le \ln\left(1 + \frac{2R}{R}\right) = \ln(3).$$

Hence, writing $\mu = 1 - \kappa/\beta$, $\beta > \kappa$, and using that $\|\tilde{\rho}\|_{\infty} = \|\rho\|_{\infty} \leq 1$, $\|\tilde{\rho}\|_1/|\ln(I)| \leq 1$ we have that

$$\min\left\{\frac{(1-\mu)\|\tilde{\rho}\|_{1}}{|\ln(I)|}, \frac{\kappa\pi^{2}}{|\ln(I)|^{2}} + (1-\mu^{-1})\|\tilde{\rho}\|_{\infty}\right\}$$
$$\geq \kappa \frac{\|\tilde{\rho}\|_{1}}{|\ln(I)|} \min\left\{\frac{1}{\beta}, \frac{\pi^{2}}{\ln(3)^{2}} - \frac{1}{\beta-\kappa}\right\},$$

where we assumed the positivity of the second argument (this will be clear by the choice of β below). Note that the first argument of the minimum is decreasing in $\beta > \kappa$ while the second one is increasing. Thus to find the maximizing β we only need to solve the equation $1/\beta = \pi^2/\ln(3)^2 - 1/(\beta - \kappa)$. Plugging the solution, given by

$$\beta(\kappa) = \frac{\pi^2 \kappa + \sqrt{\pi^4 \kappa^2 + 4 \ln(3)^4} + 2 \ln(3)^2}{2\pi^2} > \kappa,$$

into the above yields

$$\tilde{H} \ge \frac{\kappa}{\beta(\kappa)} \frac{\|\tilde{\rho}\|_1}{|\ln(I)|} = \frac{\kappa \bar{\rho}}{\beta(\kappa)}.$$

Finally, since $\beta(\kappa)$ is a convex function for $\kappa \in [0, 1]$ we can simplify this expression using

$$\beta(\kappa) \le \beta(0) + (\beta(1) - \beta(0))\kappa =: L_{\beta}(\kappa),$$

and by simple numerical estimates one finds that $L_{\beta}(\kappa) < \kappa + 1/4$. \Box

4.2. Number-Theoretic Structure of the Effective Scalar Potential

To proceed with the analysis we will need a more precise understanding of how ρ depends on the positions of the other particles. Note first that we may assume that $\alpha > 0$ using the reflection-conjugation symmetry. We then begin by writing for the normalized flux

$$\tilde{\Phi}(r) = \alpha(1 + 2\mathcal{N}(r)), \quad r \ge R/2,$$

where we introduce the particle counting function

$$\mathcal{N}(r) := \sum_{l=1}^{N-2} \int_{B_r(0)} \frac{\mathbb{1}_{B_R(\mathbf{y}_l)}}{\pi R^2}.$$
(4.7)

Recall that in the expression (4.6) for the flux $\hat{\Phi}$, all particles are treated relative to the fixed center of mass **X** of the considered particle pair, and have also been renumbered for convenience: $\mathbf{y}_l := \mathbf{x}_l - \mathbf{X} \in \mathbb{R}^2$, with $l \in \{1, ..., N-2\}$.

In terms of the function \mathcal{N} we have that

$$\rho(r) = \min_{q \in \mathbb{Z}} \left(\alpha (1 + 2\mathcal{N}(r)) - 2q \right)^2, \qquad \mathcal{N}(r) = \frac{1}{2\alpha} \hat{\Phi}(r) - \frac{1}{2}, \qquad (4.8)$$

and we may cover the interval [R/2, L] by smaller intervals J_q labeled by the minimizer $q \in \mathbb{N}$ (note the monotonicity of the function $\mathcal{N}(r)$, and that we might already have $q \gg 1$ on the first such interval at r = R/2). Each J_q contains, except possibly for the first and last such interval, exactly one zero of ρ which we denote by r_q :

$$\rho(r_q) = (\alpha(1+2\mathcal{N}(r_q)) - 2q)^2 = 0 \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad \mathcal{N}(r_q) = \frac{q}{\alpha} - \frac{1}{2},$$

so that

$$|\mathcal{N}(r_q) - p| = \frac{1}{2\alpha} |(2p+1)\alpha - 2q| \ge \frac{\alpha_N}{2\alpha} \quad \forall p \in \{0, 1, \dots, N-2\}.$$
(4.9)

We then also have the very useful identity

$$\rho(r) = |\alpha(1+2\mathcal{N}(r)) - 2q|^2 = |\alpha(1+2\mathcal{N}(r)) - \alpha(1+2\mathcal{N}(r_q))|^2$$

= $4\alpha^2 |\mathcal{N}(r) - \mathcal{N}(r_q)|^2$, (4.10)

whenever $r \in J_q$. Let us denote by e_q^- and e_q^+ the nearest points to the left resp. right of r_q where $\rho(r) = 1$, then

$$\rho(e_q^{\pm}) = 1, \text{ and } \rho(r) = 4\alpha^2 (\mathcal{N}(r) - \mathcal{N}(r_q))^2 < 1 \quad \forall r \in (e_q^-, e_q^+) \subseteq J_q.^3$$

³ Typically we have that $e_q^+ = e_{q+1}^-$ and $J_q = [e_q^-, e_q^+]$ unless ρ stabilizes at 1 on some interval between r_q and r_{q+1} , in which case $e_q^+ < e_{q+1}^-$ and the intervals J_q and J_{q+1} overlap.



Fig. 4. The function $\mathcal{N}(r)$ (green) together with $\rho(r)$ (blue) and α_*^2 (yellow), for $\alpha = 3/7$, over an interval where the enclosed number of particles increases from 12 to 30. Two separate zeros r_q and $r_{q'}$ of ρ , with q' = q + 2, are indicated together with the corresponding points z_q^{\pm}, e_q^{\pm} and $z_{q'}^{\pm}, e_{q'}^{\pm}$

Finally, we also denote by z_q^- and z_q^+ the nearest points to the left resp. right of r_q where $\mathcal{N}(z_q^-)$, $\mathcal{N}(z_q^+) \in \mathbb{Z}$, and hence $\mathcal{N}(z_q^+) - \mathcal{N}(z_q^-) = 1$, and we observe due to (4.9), (4.10) and monotonicity that

$$\rho(r) \ge \alpha_N^2 \qquad \forall r \in J_q \setminus \left(z_a^-, z_a^+\right). \tag{4.11}$$

Recall that this constant depends in a non-trivial way on number-theoretic aspects of the parameter α , and that it remains bounded away from zero for all N if and only if α is an odd-numerator rational number (see [49, Proposition 5]). To clarify the above definitions, two sets of points r_q , e_q^{\pm} , z_q^{\pm} are illustrated in Fig. 4 for a particular particle configuration.

Hence, we can reduce our problem to studying precisely those smaller intervals around each zero of ρ not covered by (4.11). To this end we let I_q denote the interval (z_q^-, z_q^+) around the zero $r_q \in [R/2, L]$. When considering a fixed I_q we may for notational simplicity drop the subscripts q when referring to its endpoints. Observe by the size of each particle that $|I_q| \leq 2R$, and furthermore that there is always at least one particle covering the entire interval:

Lemma 4.6. If $r_q \ge R/2$ is a zero of ρ then with I_q constructed as above there exists a particle centered at \mathbf{y}_l , at a distance $d = |\mathbf{y}_l| = |\mathbf{x}_l - \mathbf{X}|$, such that $I_q \subseteq [d - R, d + R]$. In other words, the angular projection of some particle completely covers I_q .

Proof. Let $I_q = (z^-, z^+)$ and let $\widetilde{N}(r)$ be the particle counting function corresponding to our particle configuration but where we remove all particles (seen as closed disks $\overline{B}_R(\mathbf{y}_l)$) that have empty intersection with the closed disk $\overline{B}_{z^-}(0)$, that is we remove all particles that are centered at a distance strictly larger than $z^- + R$ from the origin. By the construction of I_q , there is at least one particle that has non-empty intersection with $\partial B_{z^-}(0)$ (not counting any fully enclosed ones), since otherwise $\mathcal{N}(r)$ would be constant here which contradicts the choice of z^- . Let now r' be the radius such that all the particles that intersected $\partial B_{z^-}(0)$ are completely contained in the closed disk $\overline{B}_{r'}(0)$. By the construction of $\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}(r)$, its value at r' is an integer which, since there were particles intersecting $\partial B_{z^-}(0)$, is strictly larger than $\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}(z^-) = \mathcal{N}(z^-)$, but then, since $\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}(r) \leq \mathcal{N}(r)$, the function $\mathcal{N}(r)$ must take at least one integer value on $(z^-, r']$. Thus, by the definition of z^+ we conclude that $z^+ \leq r'$, which completes the proof. \Box

4.3. Geometric Structure of the Particle Counting Function

To proceed we will need more information on the local behavior of the particle counting function $\mathcal{N}(r)$. We note that

$$\mathcal{N}(r) = \sum_{l=1}^{N-2} \frac{|B_r(0) \cap B_R(\mathbf{y}_l)|}{\pi R^2}$$

where \mathbf{y}_l are the centers (in relative coordinates) of the N - 2 particles not in our presently studied pair.

To analyze $\mathcal{N}(r)$ we thus need to work with the area of the intersection of pairs of disks. An elementary, although slightly tedious, calculation yields the following expression.

Proposition 4.7. Let $B_1 = B_{r_1}(\mathbf{x}_1)$ and $B_2 = B_{r_2}(\mathbf{x}_2)$ be disks of radii r_1, r_2 , with $r_1 \le r_2$, centered at the points \mathbf{x}_1 and \mathbf{x}_2 . Then with $d = |\mathbf{x}_1 - \mathbf{x}_2|$ we have for the area of intersection, in the non-trivial regime $d \le r_1 + r_2$ and $d + r_1 \ge r_2$, that

$$|B_1 \cap B_2| = r_1^2 \arccos\left(\frac{d^2 + r_1^2 - r_2^2}{2dr_1}\right) + r_2^2 \arccos\left(\frac{d^2 + r_2^2 - r_1^2}{2dr_2}\right) \\ - \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{(-d + r_1 + r_2)(d + r_1 - r_2)(d - r_1 + r_2)(d + r_1 + r_2)}.$$

If $d > r_1 + r_2$ the area is zero and if $d + r_1 < r_2$ the area is πr_1^2 .

Differentiating the flux contribution from a single particle located at $\mathbf{y}_l \in \mathbb{R}^2$, given by

$$F(|\mathbf{y}_l|, r) := |B_r(0) \cap B_R(\mathbf{y}_l)| / (\pi R^2),$$

we find for arbitrary $d, r \ge 0$ that

$$f(d,r) := \frac{\partial}{\partial r} F(d,r) = \begin{cases} \frac{2r}{R^2}, & \text{if } r \le R-d, \\ 0, & \text{if } r > R+d \text{ or } r < d-R, \\ \frac{2r}{\pi R^2} \arccos\left(\frac{d^2 + r^2 - R^2}{2dr}\right), \text{ otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

$$(4.12)$$



Fig. 5. The one-particle profile $f(d, \cdot)$ and its lower bound $f_{\wedge}(d, \cdot)$ plotted over the support of *f*. The profile depicted is for d = 3R/2, while as *d* increases this profile more and more resembles the upper half of a disk

In what follows we will frequently use that $f(d, \cdot)$ is essentially concave on its support (compare Fig. 5); the precise statement and its proof is found in Appendix B. Furthermore, it satisfies some simple bounds:

Lemma 4.8. With $f(d, \cdot)$ denoting the one-particle profile (4.12) we have for $d \ge 0$ and $r \ge R$ the following bounds:

$$\begin{split} f(d,r) &\leq f_{\sqcap}(d,r) := \frac{2}{R} \mathbb{1}_{(d-R,d+R)}(r), \\ f(d,r) &\geq f_{\wedge}(d,r) := \frac{2(R-d+r)}{\pi R^2} \mathbb{1}_{(d-R,d)}(r) + \frac{2(d+R-r)}{\pi R^2} \mathbb{1}_{[d,d+R)}(r). \end{split}$$

Proof of Lemma 4.8. The upper bound for f given by the lemma is clear from the geometric construction of f and F. The value of f is equal to the length of the circle segment $\partial B_r(0) \cap B_R(\mathbf{x})$ where $|\mathbf{x}| = d$, divided by πR^2 , and clearly this cannot exceed 2/R. For the lower bound we use concavity.

For $d \ge R$ the function $f(d, \cdot)$ is concave on its support [d - R, d + R](see Appendix B). Moreover, $f_{\wedge}(d, \cdot)$ is continuous, piecewise linear and has the same support as $f(d, \cdot)$. By the construction of f_{\wedge} and the concavity of $f(d, \cdot)$ it suffices to prove that the inequality holds at the maximum of $f_{\wedge}(d, \cdot)$, that is that $f(d, d) \ge f_{\wedge}(d, d)$, which is clear: for $d \ge R$ we have that f(d, d) is a decreasing function and that $\lim_{d\to\infty} f(d, d) = \frac{2}{\pi R} = f_{\wedge}(d, d)$.

For d < R we have that $f(d, \cdot)$ and $f_{\wedge}(d, \cdot)$ are concave on [R, d+R] and zero otherwise (see Appendix B). By the linearity of $f_{\wedge}(d, \cdot)$ on this interval it is sufficient to prove that $f(d, R) \ge f_{\wedge}(d, R)$, which follows since $f(d, R) = \frac{2}{\pi R} \arccos(\frac{d}{2R}) \ge \frac{2d}{\pi R^2} = f_{\wedge}(d, R)$. \Box

The following lemma captures in a convenient form essential aspects of the shape of the particle profile, and will play an important role in the analysis on intervals of oscillation below: **Lemma 4.9.** (Shape lemma) If $r \in [r_1, r_2]$ with $r_1 \ge R$ and $r_2 - r_1 \le R/2$, we have that

$$\mathcal{N}'(r_1) + \mathcal{N}'(r_2) \ge \mathcal{N}'(r).$$

Remark 4.10. The assumption $r_2 - r_1 \le R/2$ can be relaxed slightly by instead requiring that r_1 is sufficiently large. In particular, in the limit $r_1 \to \infty$ the one-particle profile approaches a half disk and it is then geometrically clear that the statement holds whenever $r_2 - r_1 \le R$.

Proof of Lemma 4.9. By linearity it is sufficient to prove that the inequality holds with \mathcal{N}' replaced by the one-particle profile $f(d, \cdot)$ for any $d \ge 0$.

The proof utilizes that the profile $f(d, \cdot)$ is concave on its support intersected with $[R, \infty)$, which is shown in Appendix B. If in addition $d \ge R$ the profile is concave on its full support (d - R, d + R), also shown in Appendix B. Thus, whenever (r_1, r_2) does not contain the maximum of $f(d, \cdot)$ the statement is clear, since if this is the case $f(d, \cdot)$ is monotone here and thus has its maximum value in either r_1 or r_2 .

Thus we may assume that the unique maximum of $f(d, \cdot)$ is attained at a point $r_{\max}(d)$ in (r_1, r_2) . Moreover, by the concavity of $f(d, \cdot)$ it suffices to consider the case when $|r_2 - r_1| = R/2$. The inequality we wish to prove can now be written as

$$f(d, r_{\max}(d)) \le f(d, r_1) + f(d, r_1 + R/2),$$
 (4.13)

which should hold for all $r_1 \ge R$ such that $r_{\max}(d) \in (r_1, r_1 + R/2)$.

Case 1: $d \ge R$. In this case it holds that $(r_1, r_1 + R/2) \subseteq (d - R, d + R)$, since $r_{\max}(d) \in (d - R/2, d + R/2)$. This can be verified by considering $\frac{\partial}{\partial r} f(d, r)|_{r=d+R/2}$, which can be shown by straightforward computation to be decreasing in *d* and moreover it is negative at d = R. Similarly, $\frac{\partial}{\partial r} f(d, r)|_{r=d-R/2}$ can be verified to be positive, and hence $d - R/2 < r_{\max}(d) < d + R/2$.

This implies that the right-hand side of (4.13) is a concave function of r_1 , and hence its minimum value is attained at one of the extremal points of the allowed intervals. But this is precisely when either r_1 or r_2 is equal to $r_{\max}(d)$, in which case the statement is trivial by the non-negativity of f.

Case 2: $d \leq 2R/3$. By similar calculations as in Case 1, we have that $\frac{\partial}{\partial r} f(d,r)|_{r=R} < 0$ for $d \leq 2R/3$. Then by concavity $f(d, \cdot)$ is a monotonically decreasing function on [R, d+R]. Thus $f(d, r_1) \geq f(d, r)$ and the statement follows.

Case 3: 2R/3 < d < R. Again the function $f(d, \cdot)$ is concave on (R, d + R). Thus we again only need to consider the extremal cases of the intervals (r_1, r_2) containing the maximum of $f(d, \cdot)$ on this interval. This reduces to three different options. Either $r_1 = R$, or $r_2 = d + R$, or one of the endpoints of the interval is located at the maximum. In the last case the statement is trivially true.

If we were in the second option then $(r_1, r_2) = (d + R/2, d + R)$. Through a similar computation as above one checks that on this interval $f(d, \cdot)$ is monotone, and hence the statement follows.

If however $(r_1, r_2) = (R, 3R/2)$ the inequality is reduced to

$$f(d, r) \le f(d, R) + f(d, 3R/2).$$

By scaling we may without loss of generality assume that R = 1. Using the explicit expression of f we need to show that

$$\frac{2r}{\pi}\arccos\left(\frac{d^2+r^2-1}{2dr}\right) \le \frac{2}{\pi}\arccos\left(\frac{d}{2}\right) + \frac{3}{\pi}\arccos\left(\frac{d^2+5/4}{3d}\right).$$

Since for $d \le R = 1$ we have that $r_{\max}(d) \le 3/2$, it follows that

$$f(d, r_{\max}(d)) \le \frac{3}{\pi} \arccos\left(\frac{d^2 + r_{\max}(d)^2 - 1}{2dr_{\max}(d)}\right),$$

but the function $\frac{3}{\pi} \arccos\left(\frac{d^2+r^2-1}{2dr}\right)$ is decreasing in *r*, for $1 \le r \le d+1$, and thus we only need to verify the inequality

$$\frac{3}{\pi}\arccos\left(\frac{d}{2}\right) \le \frac{2}{\pi}\arccos\left(\frac{d}{2}\right) + \frac{3}{\pi}\arccos\left(\frac{d^2 + 5/4}{3d}\right).$$

This is equivalent to $\arccos(\frac{d}{2}) \le 3 \arccos(\frac{d^2+5/4}{3d})$. We observe that the left-hand side of this inequality is decreasing whilst the right is increasing. Thus it suffices to check the validity at d = 2/3, which is a simple numerical evaluation. \Box

4.4. Local Bounds for the Mean Potential

In this subsection we use the explicit form of $\mathcal{N}(r)$ uncovered above for $r \in (R, L)$ and the projection argument of Lemma 4.4 to locally replace the effective one-dimensional potential $\rho(r)/r$ with some constant times α_N^2/r . By Lemma 4.4 it suffices to prove that given an interval $I \subseteq (R, L)$ of small enough measure we have a suitable bound for the weighted mean $\bar{\rho}$ on I. On intervals (4.11) where ρ is already larger than α_N^2 we need not perform any detailed analysis. Thus the only intervals that remain are those of the form $I_q = (z_q^-, z_q^+) \subseteq J_q$ close to the zeros of ρ . The analysis is split into several parts depending on the behavior of ρ near a specific zero. Our first bound provides a general estimate for $\bar{\rho}$ on any subinterval of the J_q constructed above (Section 4.2) which contains the unique zero of ρ on this interval.

Lemma 4.11. Let (r_1, r_2) , with $r_1 \ge R/2$, be such that on this interval $\rho(r) = |\hat{\Phi}(r) - 2q|^2$ for some fixed $q \in \mathbb{Z}$ and such that there exists some $r_0 \in (r_1, r_2)$ with $\rho(r_0) = 0$. Then, with $\delta(r) := \min\{r - r_1, r_2 - r\}$, we have that

$$\int_{r_1}^{r_2} \frac{\rho(r)}{r} \, \mathrm{d}r \ge \frac{2\alpha^2}{r_2(r_2 - r_1)} \left(\int_{r_1}^{r_2} \mathcal{N}'(r) \delta(r) \, \mathrm{d}r \right)^2,$$

where as before $\mathcal{N}(r)$ denotes the particle counting function (4.7).

Proof of Lemma 4.11. On such an interval (r_1, r_2) we can, according to (4.10), express ρ in terms of \mathbb{N} as

$$\rho(r) = |\alpha(1 + 2\mathcal{N}(r)) - \alpha(1 + 2\mathcal{N}(r_0))|^2 = 4\alpha^2 |\mathcal{N}(r) - \mathcal{N}(r_0)|^2.$$

Inserting this into the integral we wish to bound and using the trivial estimate $1/r \ge 1/r_2$, we have that

$$\int_{r_1}^{r_2} \frac{\rho(r)}{r} \, \mathrm{d}r \ge \frac{4\alpha^2}{r_2} \int_{r_1}^{r_2} |\mathcal{N}(r) - \mathcal{N}(r_0)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}r.$$

We split the above integral into two parts,

$$\int_{r_1}^{r_2} |\mathcal{N}(r) - \mathcal{N}(r_0)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}r = \int_{r_1}^{r_0} (\mathcal{N}(r) - \mathcal{N}(r_0))^2 \, \mathrm{d}r + \int_{r_0}^{r_2} (\mathcal{N}(r_0) - \mathcal{N}(r))^2 \, \mathrm{d}r$$
$$= \int_{r_1}^{r_0} \left(\int_r^{r_0} \mathcal{N}'(t) \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^2 \mathrm{d}r + \int_{r_0}^{r_2} \left(\int_{r_0}^r \mathcal{N}'(t) \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^2 \mathrm{d}r.$$

Using the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality and changing the order of integration one finds that

$$\begin{split} &\int_{r_1}^{r_2} |\mathcal{N}(r) - \mathcal{N}(r_0)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}r \\ &\geq \frac{1}{r_2 - r_1} \Big(\left(\int_{r_1}^{r_0} \int_{r}^{r_0} \mathcal{N}'(t) \, \mathrm{d}t \, \mathrm{d}r \right)^2 + \left(\int_{r_0}^{r_2} \int_{r_0}^{r} \mathcal{N}'(t) \, \mathrm{d}t \, \mathrm{d}r \right)^2 \Big) \\ &= \frac{1}{r_2 - r_1} \Big(\left(\int_{r_1}^{r_0} \int_{r_1}^{t} \mathcal{N}'(t) \, \mathrm{d}r \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^2 + \left(\int_{r_0}^{r_2} \int_{t}^{r_2} \mathcal{N}'(t) \, \mathrm{d}r \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^2 \Big) \\ &= \frac{1}{r_2 - r_1} \Big(\left(\int_{r_1}^{r_0} \mathcal{N}'(t)(t - r_1) \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^2 + \left(\int_{r_0}^{r_2} \mathcal{N}'(t)(r_2 - t) \, \mathrm{d}t \right)^2 \Big). \end{split}$$

To obtain the desired estimate we combine the above with the observation that both $t - r_1$ and $r_2 - t$ are larger than $\delta(t)$, and the elementary inequality $2(a^2 + b^2) \ge (a + b)^2$,

$$\int_{r_1}^{r_2} \frac{\rho(r)}{r} \, \mathrm{d}r \ge \frac{4\alpha^2}{r_2(r_2 - r_1)} \left(\left(\int_{r_1}^{r_0} \mathcal{N}'(r)\delta(r) \, \mathrm{d}r \right)^2 + \left(\int_{r_0}^{r_2} \mathcal{N}'(r)\delta(r) \, \mathrm{d}r \right)^2 \right)$$
$$\ge \frac{2\alpha^2}{r_2(r_2 - r_1)} \left(\int_{r_1}^{r_2} \mathcal{N}'(r)\delta(r) \, \mathrm{d}r \right)^2.$$

We now study $\bar{\rho}$ on the intervals $I_q = (z_q^-, z_q^+)$ constructed earlier around zeros of ρ , with $\mathcal{N}(z_q^{\pm}) \in \mathbb{Z}$. We begin with a lemma providing a bound for the local weighted mean on a certain subclass of these intervals where the potential is in some sense well behaved.

Lemma 4.12. (Good intervals) Let $I_q = (z^-, z^+)$ be one of the intervals constructed above which satisfies $z^- \ge R$. Then if either

$$|I_q| \ge CR$$
 or $\frac{\inf_{I_q} \mathcal{N}'}{\sup_{I_q} \mathcal{N}'} \ge \frac{C^2}{\pi}$

for some $0 < C \leq 1$, we have that

$$\bar{\rho}_{I_q} := \int_{I_q} \frac{\rho(r)}{r} \,\mathrm{d}r \, \bigg/ \, \int_{I_q} \frac{\mathrm{d}r}{r} \ge \frac{\alpha^2 C^4}{24\pi^2}.$$

Remark 4.13. We will later see that for our treatment of intervals I_q that are not covered by this lemma we will need to choose *C* rather small, approximately $C \approx 1/10$.

Proof of Lemma 4.12. By Lemma 4.11 we may estimate the integral of the potential by

$$\int_{I_q} \frac{\rho(r)}{r} \, \mathrm{d}r \geq \frac{2\alpha^2}{z^+(z^+-z^-)} \left(\int_{I_q} \mathcal{N}'(r)\delta(r) \, \mathrm{d}r \right)^2.$$

By Lemma 4.6 the interval I_q is covered by at least one particle. Thus for $r \in I_q$ we can bound $\mathcal{N}'(r)$ from below by using our lower bound for the oneparticle profile f(d, r) and minimizing over particle positions d such that $I_q \subseteq (d - R, d + R)$. Let as before $f_{\wedge}(d, r)$ denote the lower bound for f given by Lemma 4.8. We conclude that

$$\int_{I_q} \mathcal{N}'(r)\delta(r) \, \mathrm{d}r \ge \inf_{d \in (z^- - 2R, z^+ + 2R)} \int_{I_q} f_{\wedge}(d, r)\delta(r) \, \mathrm{d}r.$$

As this integrand is piecewise linear in d we must have that the integral is minimized in one of the extremal points: a particle starting at z^- , a particle ending at z^+ or a particle centered at $(z^+ - z^-)/2$. By symmetry the last alternative maximizes the integral and thus we can discard this option. Moreover, the same symmetry implies that the first two alternatives are equal. Through a straightforward calculation we find that

$$\int_{I_q} \mathcal{N}'(r)\delta(r) \, \mathrm{d}r \ge \frac{1}{4\pi} \begin{cases} |I_q|^3/R^2, \text{ if } |I_q| \le R, \\ |I_q|, & \text{ if } |I_q| > R. \end{cases}$$

Thus if $|I_q| \ge CR$, $0 < C \le 1$, the above yields

$$\int_{I_q} \frac{\rho(r)}{r} \,\mathrm{d}r \geq \frac{\alpha^2 C^4}{8\pi^2 z^+} |I_q|.$$

If instead of $|I_q| \ge CR$ we have that

$$\frac{\inf_{I_q} \mathcal{N}'}{\sup_{I_q} \mathcal{N}'} \geq \frac{C^2}{\pi}$$

we can obtain the same bound. Namely, if we again consider the bound given by Lemma 4.11,

$$\int_{I_q} \frac{\rho(r)}{r} \, \mathrm{d}r \ge \frac{2\alpha^2}{z^+(z^+-z^-)} \left(\int_{I_q} \mathcal{N}'(r)\delta(r) \, \mathrm{d}r \right)^2,$$

we find, using $\int_{I_q} \delta(r) dr = |I_q|^2/4$, that

$$\int_{I_q} \frac{\rho(r)}{r} \, \mathrm{d}r \ge \frac{\alpha^2}{8z^+} (\inf_{I_q} \mathcal{N}')^2 |I_q|^3 \ge \frac{\alpha^2 (\inf_{I_q} \mathcal{N}')^2}{8z^+ (\sup_{I_q} \mathcal{N}')^2} |I_q| \ge \frac{\alpha^2 C^4}{8\pi^2 z^+} |I_q|,$$

where we also used that $(\sup_{I_q} \mathcal{N}')|I_q| \ge \int_{I_q} \mathcal{N}' = 1$ for each q.

For the weighted mean we now find that

$$\bar{\rho}_{I_q} = \frac{\int_{I_q} \rho(r)/r \, \mathrm{d}r}{\int_{I_q} 1/r \, \mathrm{d}r} \ge \frac{z^-}{|I_q|} \int_{I_q} \frac{\rho(r)}{r} \, \mathrm{d}r \ge \frac{z^- \alpha^2 C^4}{z^+ 8\pi^2} \ge \frac{\alpha^2 C^4}{24\pi^2}$$

where we used that $|I_q| \le 2R$ and $z^- \ge R$ implies that $z^-/z^+ \ge 1/3$. \Box

The previous lemma does not cover the scenario where $\mathcal{N}(r)$ increases rapidly, resulting in rapid oscillations on many short intervals I_q . In the next lemma we consider the remaining intervals I_q and use our geometric knowledge of $\mathcal{N}(r)$ to show that these intervals cannot cover too much of our large-scale interval [R, L]. To achieve this we first cover the remaining collection of intervals I_q with a collection of intervals J_l such that $|J_l| = R/2$ for all l.

Lemma 4.14. (Bad intervals) Let $J \subseteq (R, L]$ be an interval of length R/2. Then the fraction of J covered by intervals I_q satisfying both

$$|I_q| < CR \quad and \quad \frac{\inf_{I_q} \mathcal{N}'}{\sup_{I_c} \mathcal{N}'} < \frac{C^2}{\pi}, \tag{4.14}$$

with $C < \sqrt{\pi/2}$, is less than

$$\frac{8C(\pi-C^2)}{\pi-2C^2}$$

Proof. Let $\{I_k\}_{k=1}^m$ denote the subset of the intervals I_q for which (4.14) is satisfied and $J \cap I_k \neq \emptyset$ for each k = 1, ..., m, and ordered from left to right (note in particular that throughout this proof the labeling of the intervals differs from that described below (4.8)). For further notational convenience we will let \inf_k and \sup_k denote $\inf_{I_k} \mathcal{N}'$ and $\sup_{I_k} \mathcal{N}'$, respectively. We will also denote by i_k and s_k a (fixed) choice of points in each I_k such that $\mathcal{N}'(i_k) = \inf_k$ and $\mathcal{N}'(s_k) = \sup_k$.

We begin by showing that we may assume that the distance between any two points in two consecutive intervals is less than R/2, allowing us to apply Lemma 4.9. If, for some $k \in \{1, ..., m\}$, $I_k = (z_k^+, z_k^-)$ and $I_{k+1} = (z_{k+1}^+, z_{k+1}^-)$ are such that $z_{k+1}^+ - z_k^- > R/2$, then since both intervals have non-empty intersection with J we must have that m = 2. But this implies that $|J \cap (\bigcup_{k=1}^m I_k)| \le 2CR$ and the statement follows. Similarly the statement is true if m = 1.

Suppose that there exists a *j* such that $i_j < s_j < s_{j+1} < i_{j+1}$. Then, since by the above we may assume that $i_{j+1} - i_j < R/2$, Lemma 4.9 implies that

$$\max\{\sup_{j}, \sup_{j+1}\} \le \inf_{j} + \inf_{j+1},$$

but combined with (4.14) this leads to a contradiction:

$$\begin{aligned} \max\{\sup_{j}, \sup_{j+1}\} &\leq \inf_{j} + \inf_{j+1} \\ &\leq 2\max\{\inf_{j}, \inf_{j+1}\} < \frac{2C^2}{\pi}\max\{\sup_{j}, \sup_{j+1}\}, \end{aligned}$$

which is impossible since $\frac{2C^2}{\pi} < 1$.

Let us say that an interval I_k where $s_k < i_k$ is of type A, and one where instead $i_k < s_k$ is of type B (note that $i_k \neq s_k$ by the assumption on I_k). We let A and B denote the collections of intervals of type A and type B respectively.

The above contradiction argument yields that an interval of type A cannot follow one of type B, that is if we for some *j* have that $I_j \in A$ then $I_k \in A$ for all k < j, and similarly, if $I_j \in B$ then $I_k \in B$ for all k > j. We conclude that there is at most one *k* such that I_k and I_{k+1} are of different type, and I_k must then be of type A.

As we will now show, it turns out that the sequence of lengths $|I_k|$ of consecutive intervals starting at any interval of type A and going to the left, resp. type B and going to the right, is monotonically decreasing and bounded from above by a geometric sequence. By assumption (4.14), all $|I_k| < CR$, and in particular this holds for the first interval in any such sequence. Using these observations we will be able to bound the total measure of $\bigcup_k I_k$.

We begin by studying a sequence starting at an interval of type A and going to the left (note that such a sequence may not exist if all $I_k \in \mathcal{B}$). We wish to prove that $|I_k|$ decreases along this sequence.

Let j be such that $I_j \in A$. Then $i_{j-1} < s_j < i_j$, and by Lemma 4.9 we have that $\sup_j \leq \inf_{j=1} + \inf_j$. Since we assume that $\inf_j < C^2/\pi \sup_j$ this implies that

$$\frac{\pi - C^2}{C^2} \inf_j < \left(1 - \frac{C^2}{\pi}\right) \sup_j < \inf_{j=1}.$$

The only thing we used above was that $I_j \in A$. Since this implies that also $I_{j-1} \in A$, we can iterate this argument until we reach I_1 . This yields for k < j that

$$\left(\frac{\pi - C^2}{C^2}\right)^{j-k} \inf_j < \left(\frac{\pi - C^2}{C^2}\right)^{j-k} \frac{C^2}{\pi} \sup_j < \inf_k.$$
 (4.15)

Using that $|I_k| \inf_k \le 1 \le |I_k| \sup_k$ (for any k) we, for k < j, find that (4.15) implies

$$|I_j| \ge \frac{1}{\sup_j} \ge \left(\frac{\pi - C^2}{C^2}\right)^{j-k} \frac{C^2}{\pi} \frac{1}{\inf_k} \ge \left(\frac{\pi - C^2}{C^2}\right)^{j-k} \frac{C^2}{\pi} |I_k|,$$

where we used that, for $k \le j$, $\inf_k > 0$ since otherwise \sup_j would be zero which cannot happen by the construction of the I_k 's. Since *C* is small this proves the claim in the case of type A intervals.

For the case of type B intervals the proof is almost identical and one finds instead that, if $I_j \in \mathcal{B}$,

$$|I_j| \ge \left(\frac{\pi - C^2}{C^2}\right)^{k-j} \frac{C^2}{\pi} |I_k|, \quad k > j.$$

We are now ready to complete the proof of the lemma. Begin by finding j such that $I_j \in A$ and $I_{j+1} \in B$ (if A, alt. B, is the empty set we take j = 0, alt. j = m). Then using the above estimates we obtain that

$$\begin{aligned} \left| J \cap \bigcup_{k} I_{k} \right| &\leq \sum_{k} |I_{k}| = \sum_{k \leq j} |I_{k}| + \sum_{k > j} |I_{k}| \\ &\leq |I_{j}| \left(1 + \frac{\pi}{C^{2}} \sum_{k=1}^{j-1} \left(\frac{C^{2}}{\pi - C^{2}} \right)^{j-k} \right) \\ &+ |I_{j+1}| \left(1 + \frac{\pi}{C^{2}} \sum_{k=j+2}^{m} \left(\frac{C^{2}}{\pi - C^{2}} \right)^{k-j-1} \right) \\ &< CR \left(1 + \frac{\pi}{C^{2}} \sum_{l=1}^{\infty} \left(\frac{C^{2}}{\pi - C^{2}} \right)^{l} \right) + CR \left(1 + \frac{\pi}{C^{2}} \sum_{l=1}^{\infty} \left(\frac{C^{2}}{\pi - C^{2}} \right)^{l} \right) \\ &= \frac{4C(\pi - C^{2})}{\pi - 2C^{2}} R, \end{aligned}$$

and dividing this quantity by |J| = R/2 completes the proof. \Box

4.5. Proof of Theorem 4.1

What we have found is that the Lebesgue measure of the subset of J where ρ is already large, or can be averaged to be large, is at least

$$\Big(\frac{1}{2}-\frac{4C(\pi-C^2)}{\pi-2C^2}\Big)R.$$

Using this we can find a non-trivial uniform lower bound on $\bar{\rho}_J$ and therefore, using the local projection argument, we finally obtain that there exists a constant $c(\kappa) > 0$ such that

$$\int_{R}^{L} \left(|u'|^{2} + \frac{\rho}{r^{2}} |u|^{2} \right) r \, \mathrm{d}r \ge \int_{R}^{L} \left((1-\kappa) |u'|^{2} + c(\kappa)^{2} \frac{\alpha_{N}^{2}}{r^{2}} \mathbb{1}_{[3R,L-3R]} |u|^{2} \right) r \, \mathrm{d}r.$$

We proceed as follows:

$$\int_{R}^{L} \left(|u'|^{2} + \frac{\rho}{r^{2}} |u|^{2} \right) r \, \mathrm{d}r = \int_{R}^{L} (1 - \kappa) |u'|^{2} r \, \mathrm{d}r + \int_{R}^{L} \left(\kappa |u'|^{2} + \frac{\rho}{r^{2}} |u|^{2} \right) r \, \mathrm{d}r$$
$$\geq \int_{R}^{L} (1 - \kappa) |u'|^{2} r \, \mathrm{d}r + \int_{R}^{L} \left(\frac{\kappa}{2} |u'|^{2} + \frac{\hat{\rho}}{r^{2}} |u|^{2} \right) r \, \mathrm{d}r,$$

where $\hat{\rho}$ denotes a new weight obtained by replacing $\rho(r)$ with $\frac{2\kappa}{1+2\kappa}\frac{\alpha^2 C^4}{24\pi^2}$ on all I_q covered by Lemma 4.12 that intersect (3R, L-2R), by using Lemma 4.4 with $\kappa/2$. Thus the only remaining zeros of $\hat{\rho}$ on (3R, L-2R) are those contained in intervals I_q which satisfy the assumptions of Lemma 4.14. Let $Q \subset \mathbb{N}$ denote the set of integers q for which I_q is such an interval. We now cover (3R, L-3R) by

a collection of disjoint intervals $J \subset (3R, L-2R)$, each of length |J| = R/2. Specifically, we take the intervals $(3R + \frac{(n-1)R}{2}, 3R + \frac{nR}{2})$ where *n* runs from 1 to $\lfloor \frac{2(L-5R)}{R} \rfloor$. On each such $J = (r_1, r_2)$ we then have that

$$\int_{J} \frac{\hat{\rho}}{r} \,\mathrm{d}r \geq \frac{1}{r_2} \int_{J} \hat{\rho} \,\mathrm{d}r \geq \frac{1}{r_2} \int_{J \cap (\bigcup_{q \in \mathcal{Q}} I_q)^c} \hat{\rho} \,\mathrm{d}r \geq \frac{2\kappa}{1 + 2\kappa} \frac{\alpha_N^2 C^4}{r_2 24\pi^2} \Big| J \cap \left(\bigcup_{q \in \mathcal{Q}} I_q\right)^c \Big|.$$

By Lemma 4.14 we then obtain for the weighted mean of $\hat{\rho}$ that

$$\int_{J} \frac{\hat{\rho}}{r} \, \mathrm{d}r \, \Big/ \, \int_{J} \frac{\mathrm{d}r}{r} \ge \frac{r_{1}}{r_{2}} \frac{2\kappa}{1+2\kappa} \frac{\alpha_{N}^{2} C^{4}}{12\pi^{2}} \Big(\frac{1}{2} - \frac{4C(\pi - C^{2})}{\pi - 2C^{2}} \Big), \quad \text{with} \quad \frac{r_{1}}{r_{2}} \ge \frac{6}{7} \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}$$

Thus for each J we can again apply Lemma 4.4 and obtain

$$\int_{J} \left(\frac{\kappa}{2} |u'|^{2} + \frac{\hat{\rho}}{r^{2}} |u|^{2}\right) r \, \mathrm{d}r \ge \left(\frac{2\kappa}{1+2\kappa}\right)^{2} \frac{C^{4}}{14\pi^{2}} \left(\frac{1}{2} - \frac{4C(\pi - C^{2})}{\pi - 2C^{2}}\right) \int_{J} \frac{\alpha_{N}^{2}}{r} |u|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}r.$$

Applying this for each J we obtain the desired estimate with

$$c(\kappa)^{2} = \left(\frac{2\kappa}{1+2\kappa}\right)^{2} \frac{C^{4}}{14\pi^{2}} \left(\frac{1}{2} - \frac{4C(\pi - C^{2})}{\pi - 2C^{2}}\right)$$

Maximizing this in $C \in (0, 1)$ we obtain for $C \approx 0.0996$ the extremely small (but positive) constant

$$c(\kappa) \ge 5.3 \cdot 10^{-4} \frac{\kappa}{1+2\kappa}$$

This concludes the proof of Theorem 4.1 and hence the treatment of the long-range interaction of Theorem 1.3.

We note that with this choice of C we allow for approximately 80% of any (and all) R/2 long interval contained in (R, L] to be covered by the intervals I_q satisfying (4.14). As we expect that this is rather far from the actual situation for most particle configurations there seems to be room for improvement in the above considerations. One such improvement could be to use that the effective potential must between every two I_q intervals go up to one and then back down again. Our current method does not take this into account and is blind to the fact that there must be helpful gaps between the I_q 's.

Another way of improving this constant would be to refine the bounds in Lemma 4.12 by using the precise shape of the one-particle profile instead of the simpler lower bound provided by f_{\wedge} . One could also take into account that all intervals cannot be at the edge of a particle, that is make use of the observation that a large number of the particles are likely to cover more than one interval I_q .

5. Local Exclusion

We now formulate the obtained energy bounds for anyons in terms of local exclusion principles, following [45,46,49–51], with some refinements to take both the short- and the long-range magnetic interactions into account.

With a weight partition $\boldsymbol{\kappa} = (\kappa_1, \kappa_2, \kappa_3) \in [0, 1]^3$, $\kappa_1 + \kappa_2 + \kappa_3 = 1$, we can write for the total kinetic energy for *N* anyons in a normalized state $\Psi \in \mathcal{D}_{\alpha, R}^N$

$$\begin{split} \langle \Psi, \hat{T}_{\alpha} \Psi \rangle &= \kappa_1 \sum_{j=1}^{N} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2N}} |D_j \Psi|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x} + \kappa_2 \sum_{j=1}^{N} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2N}} |D_j \Psi|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x} + \kappa_3 \sum_{j=1}^{N} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2N}} |D_j \Psi|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x} \\ &\geq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2N}} \sum_{j=1}^{N} \bigg(\kappa_1 \big| \nabla_j |\Psi| \big|^2 + \kappa_2 \sum_{\substack{k=1\\k \neq j}}^{N} 2\pi |\alpha| \frac{\mathbb{1}_{B_R(0)}}{\pi R^2} (\mathbf{x}_j - \mathbf{x}_k) \, |\Psi|^2 + \kappa_3 |D_j \Psi|^2 \bigg) \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}, \end{split}$$

where we used Lemmas 1.4 and 1.1. We then make a partitioning of the plane \mathbb{R}^2 into disjoint squares *Q*'s:

$$\langle \Psi, \hat{T}_{\alpha}\Psi \rangle \geq \sum_{Q} T_{Q}^{\kappa}[\Psi],$$

where the expected local energy on each square Q is given by (the definitions extend to all $\kappa \in \mathbb{R}^3$)

$$T_{Q}^{\kappa}[\Psi] := \sum_{j=1}^{N} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2N}} \left(\kappa_{1} |\nabla_{j}|\Psi||^{2} + \kappa_{2} \sum_{\substack{k=1\\k \neq j}}^{N} 2\pi |\alpha| \frac{\mathbb{1}_{B_{R}(0)}}{\pi R^{2}} (\mathbf{x}_{j} - \mathbf{x}_{k}) |\Psi|^{2} + \kappa_{3} |D_{j}\Psi|^{2} \right) \mathbb{1}_{Q}(\mathbf{x}_{j}) \,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}$$

$$\geq \sum_{n=0}^{N} E_{n}^{\kappa} (|Q|) p_{n}(\Psi; Q).$$
(5.1)

Here the local *n*-particle energy (translation invariant and with Neumann b.c.) is given by

$$E_{n}^{\kappa}(|Q|) := \inf_{\int_{Q^{n}}|\psi|^{2}=1} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \int_{Q^{n}} \left(\kappa_{1} |\nabla_{j}|\psi||^{2} + \kappa_{2} \sum_{\substack{k=1\\k\neq j}}^{n} 2\pi |\alpha| \frac{\mathbb{1}_{B_{R}(0)}}{\pi R^{2}} (\mathbf{x}_{j} - \mathbf{x}_{k}) |\psi|^{2} + \kappa_{3} |D_{j}\psi|^{2} \right) \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x},$$
(5.2)

and $p_n(\Psi; Q)$ denotes the *n*-particle probability distribution induced from Ψ ,

$$p_n(\Psi; Q) := \sum_{A \subseteq \{1, \dots, N\}, |A|=n} \int_{(Q^c)^{N-n}} \int_{Q^n} |\Psi|^2 \prod_{k \in A} \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}_k \prod_{l \notin A} \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}_l,$$

having the normalizations $\sum_{n=0}^{N} p_n(\Psi; Q) = 1$ and $\sum_{n=0}^{N} np_n(\Psi; Q) = \int_Q \varrho_{\Psi}$, the expected number of particles on Q. In (5.2) the operators D_j still depend on all N particles, with the first n on Q, and we take the infimum over the remaining N - n positions in $\mathbb{R}^2 \setminus Q$.

The inequality (5.1) is obtained by simply partitioning the configuration space \mathbb{R}^{2N} , for example by inserting into the integrand the partition of unity $\mathbb{1} = \prod_{k=1}^{N} (\mathbb{1}_Q(\mathbf{x}_k) + \mathbb{1}_{Q^c}(\mathbf{x}_k))$ and expanding. This approach to bound the energy goes all the way back to Dyson and Lenard [16].

5.1. Short-Range Exclusion

We consider first the contribution to the local energy coming solely from the short-range part of the magnetic interaction.

Lemma 5.1. (Local exclusion—short range) For any $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$, R > 0 and $Q \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$ a square, and with $\gamma(Q) := R|Q|^{-\frac{1}{2}}$, we have that

$$E_n^{(1,1,0)}(|Q|) \ge \frac{e_{\mathrm{SR}}(\alpha, \gamma(Q), n)}{|Q|}(n-1)_+$$

and

$$T_{\mathcal{Q}}^{(1,1,0)}[\Psi] \geq \frac{e_{\mathrm{SR}}(\alpha, \gamma(\mathcal{Q}), \int_{\mathcal{Q}} \mathcal{Q}_{\Psi})}{|\mathcal{Q}|} \left(\int_{\mathcal{Q}} \mathcal{Q}_{\Psi} - 1 \right)_{+},$$

where

$$e_{\mathrm{SR}}(\alpha,\gamma,n) := \begin{cases} \frac{|\alpha|\min\left\{(1-\gamma^2/2)_+^{-1}, K_\alpha/2\right\}}{K_\alpha + 2|\alpha|\left(-\ln(\gamma/\sqrt{2})\right)_+} & \text{for } \gamma < \sqrt{2}, \\ 2|\alpha|\gamma^{-2}n & \text{for } \gamma \ge \sqrt{2}. \end{cases}$$

Here

$$K_{\alpha} := \sqrt{2|\alpha|} \frac{I_0(\sqrt{2|\alpha|})}{I_1(\sqrt{2|\alpha|})} \ge 2, \qquad K_0 := 2,$$

and I_{v} denotes the modified Bessel function of order v.

Proof of Lemma 5.1. We consider the local energy form in (5.2). In the case that $\gamma(Q) \ge \sqrt{2}$, the short-range potential in the second term covers the full domain Q for every particle, and hence

$$E_n^{(1,1,0)}(|Q|) \ge \frac{2\pi |\alpha|}{\pi R^2} n(n-1)_+ = \frac{2|\alpha|}{|Q|} \gamma(Q)^{-2} n(n-1)_+.$$

By convexity we then also have that

$$\sum_{n=0}^{N} E_n^{(1,1,0)}(|\mathcal{Q}|) p_n(\Psi;\mathcal{Q}) \geq \frac{2|\alpha|}{|\mathcal{Q}|} \gamma(\mathcal{Q})^{-2} \left(\int_{\mathcal{Q}} \varrho_{\Psi} \right) \left(\int_{\mathcal{Q}} \varrho_{\Psi} - 1 \right)_+.$$

In the case that $\gamma(Q) < \sqrt{2}$, we use Dyson's lemma [14] in two dimensions (see [36, 41,46]) to smear the potential to the full domain as done in [46, Proposition 19], keeping part of the potential intact and smearing the rest. For n > 1 and any $\kappa \in [0, 1]$ we can bound the energy form in $E_n^{(1,1,0)}(Q)$ from below by

$$n \int_{Q^2} \left((1-\kappa) \left(\left| \nabla_1 |\psi| \right|^2 + \frac{2\pi |\alpha|}{\pi R^2} \mathbb{1}_{B_R(\mathbf{x}_2)}(\mathbf{x}_1) |\psi|^2 \right) + \kappa \frac{2\pi |\alpha|}{\pi R^2} \mathbb{1}_{B_R(\mathbf{x}_2)}(\mathbf{x}_1) |\psi|^2 \right) \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}$$

$$\geq (n-1)_+ \int_{Q^2} \left((1-\kappa) U(|\mathbf{x}_1 - \mathbf{x}_2|) \mathbb{1}_{B_R(\mathbf{x}_2)^c}(\mathbf{x}_1) + \kappa \frac{2\pi |\alpha|}{\pi R^2} \mathbb{1}_{B_R(\mathbf{x}_2)}(\mathbf{x}_1) \right) |\psi|^2 \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}$$

with

$$U(r) := |\mathcal{Q}|^{-1} \left(1 - \frac{R^2}{2|\mathcal{Q}|}\right)^{-1} \left(\frac{K_{\alpha}}{2|\alpha|} + \ln \frac{\sqrt{2}|\mathcal{Q}|^{1/2}}{R}\right)^{-1} \mathbb{1}_{[R,\sqrt{2}|\mathcal{Q}|^{1/2}]}(r).$$

This expression arises from the application of Dyson's lemma [36, Lemma 3.1] on the star-shaped domain $Q - \mathbf{x}_2$ with the requirement that

$$\int_{R}^{\sqrt{2}|Q|^{1/2}} U(r) \ln(r/a_R) r dr \le 1, \qquad U(r) = 0 \qquad \text{for } r < R$$

and where the considered pair potential is

$$W(\mathbf{x}) := \frac{W_0}{R^2} \mathbb{1}_{B_R(0)}(\mathbf{x}), \qquad W_0 = 4|\alpha|,$$

with scattering length (see for example [46, Appendix A.2.4])

$$a_R = R \exp\left(-\frac{1}{\sqrt{W_0/2}} \frac{I_0(\sqrt{W_0/2})}{I_1(\sqrt{W_0/2})}\right) = R \exp\left(-\frac{K_\alpha}{2|\alpha|}\right).$$
 (5.3)

We now demand that κ be chosen such that the potentials match:

$$(1-\kappa)U(r) = \kappa \frac{2|\alpha|}{R^2},$$

that is,

$$\frac{\kappa}{1-\kappa} = \gamma(Q)^2 (1-\gamma(Q)^2/2)^{-1} (K_{\alpha}+2|\alpha|(-\ln(\gamma(Q)/\sqrt{2})))^{-1}.$$

However, note that the factor $(1 - \gamma(Q)^2/2)^{-1}$ in U diverges as $\gamma(Q) \rightarrow \sqrt{2}$ while the other potential term stays bounded, implying $\kappa \rightarrow 1$. Hence, in order to be able to bound $1 - \kappa$ uniformly we instead truncate the potential U by replacing the unbounded factor with

$$\min\{(1-\gamma(Q)^2/2)^{-1}, K_{\alpha}/2\} \in [1, K_{\alpha}/2],$$

also using that $K_{\alpha} \ge 2$ (see [59, Eqn. 10.33.1]). With this replacement in the above we then find that

$$\frac{\kappa}{1-\kappa} = \gamma(Q)^2 \frac{\min\{\left(1-\gamma(Q)^2/2\right)^{-1}, K_{\alpha}/2\}}{K_{\alpha}+2|\alpha|(-\ln(\gamma(Q)/\sqrt{2}))} \le \frac{\gamma(Q)^2}{2} \le 1,$$

and hence $\kappa \le 1/2$ and $1 - \kappa \ge 1/2$. Summing up, we find for all $n \ge 0$ that

$$E_n(Q) \ge \frac{(n-1)_+}{|Q|} (1-\kappa) 2|\alpha| \frac{\min\{\left(1-\gamma(Q)^2/2\right)_+^{-1}, K_\alpha/2\}}{K_\alpha + 2|\alpha|\left(-\ln(\gamma(Q)/\sqrt{2})\right)_+}$$

and may again use convexity in *n* to obtain the corresponding bound for $T_Q[\Psi]$. \Box

Although not aiming to provide the sharpest possible bound, the above lemma has the advantage of being relatively simple and it captures the overall dependence of the pure short-range interaction on the parameters. In a certain regime however, referred to below as the *soft-core regime*, the following version (which could in some sense be viewed as a mix between the two and three-dimensional cases studied in [36,39–41]) will yield a comparatively good bound.

Lemma 5.2. (Soft-core exclusion) For any $R \ge 0$ and $Q \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$ a square, and with $\gamma(Q) := R|Q|^{-\frac{1}{2}}$, we have that

$$\begin{split} & E_n^{(\kappa,1-\kappa,0)}(Q) \\ & \geq 2\pi |\alpha|(1-\kappa) \left(1-2\gamma(Q)\right)_+^2 \frac{n(n-1)}{|Q|} \left(1-\frac{2|\alpha|\gamma(Q)^{-2}n(n-1)}{\pi^2\kappa/(1-\kappa)-2\pi |\alpha|n(n-1)}\right)_+, \end{split}$$

for any $\kappa \in (0, 1)$, $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$ and $n \ge 2$ such that $\pi^2 \kappa / (1 - \kappa) > 2\pi |\alpha| n(n - 1)$.

Proof. Following [36] we write for the operator of the left-hand side

$$H = \kappa \sum_{j=1}^{n} (-\Delta_{\mathbf{x}_j}) + (1 - \kappa)W,$$

with (assuming $\alpha > 0$ for notational simplicity)

$$W = 2\pi\alpha \sum_{j\neq k} \frac{\mathbbm{1}_{B_R(0)}}{\pi R^2} (\mathbf{x}_j - \mathbf{x}_k).$$

We apply the following result due to Temple [36,70]: If $H = H_0 + V$, for some Schrödinger operator $H_0 \ge 0$ and scalar potential $V \ge 0$, then the ground-state energy of H is bounded from below by

$$\lambda_0(H_0) + \langle V \rangle_{\psi_0} - \frac{\langle V^2 \rangle_{\psi_0} - \langle V \rangle_{\psi_0}^2}{\lambda_1(H_0) - \langle V \rangle_{\psi_0}},$$

as long as $\lambda_1(H_0) - \langle V \rangle_{\psi_0}$ is positive. Here ψ_0 denotes the normalized ground state of H_0 , $\langle V \rangle_{\psi_0} := \int V |\psi_0|^2$ is the expectation of V in the state ψ_0 , and $\lambda_0(H_0)$ resp. $\lambda_1(H_0)$ is the first resp. second eigenvalue of H_0 .

In our case, $H_0 = -\kappa \Delta_{Q^n}^{\mathcal{N}}$ (the Neumann Laplacian) and $\psi_0 \equiv |Q|^{-n/2}$, we have that

$$2\pi\alpha \frac{n(n-1)}{|\mathcal{Q}|} \ge \langle W \rangle_{\psi_0} \ge 2\pi\alpha (1-2\gamma(\mathcal{Q}))^2 \frac{n(n-1)}{|\mathcal{Q}|},$$

where for the lower bound one integrates the first particle of each pair on a smaller domain with margin R away from the boundary. Moreover, by Cauchy–Schwarz

$$\langle W^2 \rangle_{\psi_0} \le \frac{2\alpha}{R^2} n(n-1) \langle W \rangle_{\psi_0}.$$

Thus Temple's inequality yields that

$$\begin{split} H &\geq \langle (1-\kappa)W \rangle_{\psi_0} - \frac{\langle (1-\kappa)^2 W^2 \rangle_{\psi_0} - \langle (1-\kappa)W \rangle_{\psi_0}^2}{\lambda_1(\kappa \sum_j (-\Delta_j)) - \langle (1-\kappa)W \rangle_{\psi_0}} \\ &\geq (1-\kappa) \langle W \rangle_{\psi_0} \left(1 - \frac{(1-\kappa)2\alpha R^{-2}n(n-1)}{\kappa \pi^2 / |Q| - (1-\kappa) \langle W \rangle_{\psi_0}} \right) \\ &\geq 2\pi \alpha (1-\kappa) (1-2\gamma(Q))^2 \frac{n(n-1)}{|Q|} \left(1 - \frac{2\alpha \gamma(Q)^{-2}n(n-1)}{\pi^2 \kappa / (1-\kappa) - 2\pi \alpha n(n-1)} \right), \end{split}$$

as claimed. □

5.2. Long-Range Exclusion

We now turn to local energy bounds for the pure long-range part of the magnetic interaction.

Lemma 5.3. (Local exclusion—long range) For any $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$, $R \ge 0$ and $Q \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$ a square, and with $\gamma(Q) := R|Q|^{-\frac{1}{2}}$, we have that

$$E_n^{(0,0,1)}(Q) \ge \frac{e_{LR}(\alpha, \gamma(Q))}{|Q|}(n-1)_+,$$

and

$$T_Q^{(0,0,1)}[\Psi] \ge \frac{e_{\mathrm{LR}}(\alpha,\gamma(Q))}{|Q|} \left(\int_Q \varrho_{\Psi} - 1 \right)_+,$$

with

$$e_{\mathrm{LR}}(\alpha,\gamma) := \frac{\pi}{24} g \left(c \alpha_N, 12 \gamma \right)^2 (1 - 12 \gamma)_+^3,$$

where $c = 5.3/\sqrt{8} \cdot 10^{-4}$.

For R = 0, the above bounds are valid with $e_{LR}(\alpha, 0) = f((j'_{\alpha_N})^2)$ for all $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$, where $f: [0, (j'_1)^2] \to \mathbb{R}$ is a function defined below satisfying

$$t/6 \le f(t) \le 2\pi t \quad and \quad f(t) = 2\pi t \left(1 - O(t^{1/3})\right)$$
 (5.4)

(see Fig. 6 for both lower and upper bounds for f).

The tiny constant *c* stems from Theorem 1.3 and again we expect that it could be replaced with $c = 1/\sqrt{3}$ or just slightly smaller (recall Remark 4.2). Accordingly we have not aimed for the sharpest possible bounds in our proof for R > 0. Note however that for R = 0 and in the limit $\alpha \to 0$, the two-particle energy per particle is exactly the expected one from average-field theory, $\pi (j'_{\alpha_*})^2 \sim 2\pi \alpha_* \sim 2\pi |\alpha|$ for suitable α , however the bound is only linear (and not quadratic) in *n* and hence only good for small enough boxes *Q*, resulting in a worse constant (by a factor 1/2) when applied below in the thermodynamic limit. Also note that the bounds involve α_N and not α_n or $\alpha_{\lceil \int_Q \varrho_W \rceil}$ because there is a probability that more particles (in fact all the way up to *N*) can be found on *Q*.



Fig. 6. Left A comparison between the optimized energy bounds for $f((j'_{\nu})^2)$ on the unit square as a function of $\nu \in [0, 1]$, obtained by means of the projection method (blue) and Temple (yellow), as well as the upper and lower bounds given in (5.4) (green). Right A numerical lower bound to the energy $e_{LR}(\alpha, 0) = f((j'_{\alpha*})^2)$ on the unit square as a function of α . The bound uses the projection method and the erratic behavior is due to the function $\alpha \mapsto \alpha_*$ being discontinuous at all odd-numerator rationals

Proof of Lemma 5.3. Ideal case. We begin with the more transparent case of R = 0, and note that we may set |Q| = 1 by scaling. Our starting point is the long-range magnetic interaction bound provided by Theorem 1.3. For the ideal case the theorem states that

$$\sum_{j=1}^n \int_{Q^n} |D_j \Psi|^2 \, \mathrm{d} \mathbf{x} \ge \frac{1}{n} \sum_{j < k} \int_{Q^n} (j'_{\alpha_N})^2 \frac{\mathbbm{1}_{B_{\delta(\mathbf{X}_{jk})}}(\mathbf{r}_{jk})}{\delta(\mathbf{X}_{jk})^2} |\Psi|^2 \, \mathrm{d} \mathbf{x}.$$

In order to convert this non-uniform potential to a uniform bound for the energy we take part of the kinetic energy and then apply either Temple's inequality as in Lemma 5.2 or a projection argument as in [49, Lemma 7] or Lemma 4.4. To this end we take a fraction $\kappa \in [0, 1]$ of the original kinetic energy for which we use the diamagnetic inequality and the identity

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} |\mathbf{z}_j|^2 = \frac{1}{n-1} \sum_{j < k} \left(|\mathbf{z}_j|^2 + |\mathbf{z}_k|^2 \right), \quad \mathbf{z}_j \in \mathbb{C},$$

and on the remaining fraction $1 - \kappa$ we use Theorem 1.3. We then obtain that

$$\begin{split} &\sum_{j=1}^{n} \int_{Q^{n}} |D_{j}\Psi|^{2} \,\mathrm{d}x \\ &\geq \frac{1}{n} \sum_{j < k} \int_{Q^{n}} \left(\frac{\kappa n}{n-1} \left(\left| \nabla_{j} |\Psi| \right|^{2} + \left| \nabla_{k} |\Psi| \right|^{2} \right) \right. \\ &+ (1-\kappa) (j_{\alpha_{N}}')^{2} \frac{\mathbb{1}_{B_{\delta}(\mathbf{X}_{jk})}(\mathbf{r}_{jk})}{\delta(\mathbf{X}_{jk})^{2}} |\Psi|^{2} \right) \mathrm{d}x \\ &\geq \frac{1}{n} \sum_{j < k} \int_{Q^{n-2}} \int_{Q^{2}} \left(\kappa \left(\left| \nabla_{j} |\Psi| \right|^{2} + \left| \nabla_{k} |\Psi| \right|^{2} \right) \right. \\ &+ (1-\kappa) (j_{\alpha_{N}}')^{2} \frac{\mathbb{1}_{B_{\delta}(\mathbf{X}_{jk})}(\mathbf{r}_{jk})}{\delta(\mathbf{X}_{jk})^{2}} |\Psi|^{2} \right) \mathrm{d}x_{j} \mathrm{d}x_{k} \mathrm{d}x' \end{split}$$

$$\geq (n-1)_+ e_{\mathrm{LR}}(\alpha, 0),$$

where $e_{LR}(\alpha, 0) := f((j'_{\alpha_N})^2)$ and

$$f(t) := \frac{1}{2} \sup_{\kappa \in (0,1)} \inf_{\int_{Q^2} |\psi|^2 = 1} \int_{Q^2} \left(\kappa \left(\left| \nabla_1 |\psi| \right|^2 + \left| \nabla_2 |\psi| \right|^2 \right) + (1-\kappa)t \frac{\mathbb{1}_{B_{\delta(\mathbf{X})}}(\mathbf{r})}{\delta(\mathbf{X})^2} |\psi|^2 \right) d\mathbf{x}_1 d\mathbf{x}_2.^4$$
(5.5)

We then use the convexity in *n* to obtain the corresponding bound for $T_Q[\Psi]$ in terms of $e_{LR}(\alpha, 0)$. The upper bound $f(t) \le 2\pi t$ is found simply by taking the trial state $\psi = \psi_0 \equiv 1$ and then $\kappa = 0$, carrying out the integration as below (with $\hat{\delta} = 0$).

We now wish to find a lower bound for the integral in f(t), which then is to be maximized in κ . This is equivalent to finding a lower bound for the ground-state energy of the Schrödinger operator

$$H := -\kappa \Delta_{Q^2}^{\mathcal{N}} + t(1-\kappa)V, \qquad V(\mathbf{x}_1, \mathbf{x}_2) := V(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{X}) = \frac{\mathbbm{1}_{B_{\delta(\mathbf{X})}}(\mathbf{r})}{\delta(\mathbf{X})^2}.$$

However, to apply a projection bound or use Temple's inequality requires that $V \in L^{\infty}(Q^2)$ and $V \in L^2(Q^2)$, respectively. As neither of these conditions are satisfied for our *V* we use the fact that $V \ge 0$ and thus truncating our potential will only lower the energy. Therefore we instead study the eigenvalue problem with *V* replaced by the truncated potential \hat{V} defined in relative coordinates by

$$\hat{V}(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{X}) := \begin{cases} \frac{\mathbbm{1}_{B_{\delta(\mathbf{X})}}(\mathbf{r})}{\delta(\mathbf{X})^2}, \ \delta(\mathbf{X}) \ge \hat{\delta} \\ \frac{\mathbbm{1}_{B_{\delta(\mathbf{X})}}(\mathbf{r})}{\hat{\delta}^2}, \ \delta(\mathbf{X}) < \hat{\delta} \end{cases}$$

(in slightly more compact notation, $\hat{V} = \min\{V, 1/\hat{\delta}^2\}$). As $\hat{V} \in L^{\infty}(Q^2)$, $\|\hat{V}\|_{\infty} = 1/\hat{\delta}^2$, it follows that also $\hat{V} \in L^2(Q^2)$.

We proceed by calculating the expectation of \hat{V} and \hat{V}^2 in the ground state $\psi_0 \equiv 1$ of $-\Delta_{Q^2}^{\mathcal{N}}$, as needed for the bounds. Through a straightforward calculation one finds that

$$\begin{split} \langle \hat{V} \rangle_{\psi_0} &= 4 \int_{\mathcal{Q}} \int_{\mathcal{Q}_{\mathbf{X}}} \hat{V}(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{X}) \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r} \mathrm{d}\mathbf{X} \\ &= 4 \left(\int_{[\hat{\delta}, 1-\hat{\delta}]^2} \int_{\mathcal{Q}_{\mathbf{X}}} \frac{1}{\delta(\mathbf{X})^2} \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r} \mathrm{d}\mathbf{X} + \int_{\mathcal{Q} \setminus [\hat{\delta}, 1-\hat{\delta}]^2} \int_{\mathcal{Q}_{\mathbf{X}}} \frac{1}{\hat{\delta}^2} \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r} \mathrm{d}\mathbf{X} \right) \\ &= 4\pi \left(1 + 2\hat{\delta}^2 - \frac{8\hat{\delta}}{3} \right), \end{split}$$

⁴ It also turns out that we do not gain much by keeping the n-dependence in the first term if we are aiming for a bound which is convex in n.

and correspondingly for \hat{V}^2 we obtain

$$\begin{split} \langle \hat{V}^2 \rangle_{\psi_0} &= 4 \int_{\mathcal{Q}} \int_{\mathcal{Q}_{\mathbf{X}}} \hat{V}(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{X})^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r} \mathrm{d}\mathbf{X} \\ &= 4 \Big(\int_{[\hat{\delta}, 1-\hat{\delta}]^2} \int_{\mathcal{Q}_{\mathbf{X}}} \frac{1}{\delta(\mathbf{X})^4} \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r} \mathrm{d}\mathbf{X} + \int_{\mathcal{Q} \setminus [\hat{\delta}, 1-\hat{\delta}]^2} \int_{\mathcal{Q}_{\mathbf{X}}} \frac{1}{\hat{\delta}^4} \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r} \mathrm{d}\mathbf{X} \Big) \\ &= 8\pi \Big(\frac{8}{3\hat{\delta}} + 4 \ln(2\hat{\delta}) - 5 \Big). \end{split}$$

Choosing $\hat{\delta} = \eta/2$ for some $\eta \in [0, 1]$ (this normalization is convenient) results in

$$\langle \hat{V} \rangle_{\psi_0} = 4\pi \left(1 + \frac{\eta^2}{2} - \frac{4\eta}{3} \right), \text{ and } \langle \hat{V}^2 \rangle_{\psi_0} = 8\pi \left(\frac{16}{3} \eta^{-1} + 4\ln\eta - 5 \right).$$

Our considerations here have been for $\Omega = Q$ the unit square but also other domains Ω could be of interest. Similar calculations when Ω is the unit disk and $\hat{\delta} = \eta$ give instead

$$\langle \hat{V} \rangle_{\psi_0} = 4 \Big(1 + \frac{\eta^2}{2} - \frac{4\eta}{3} \Big), \text{ and } \langle \hat{V}^2 \rangle_{\psi_0} = 2 \Big(\frac{16}{3} \eta^{-1} + 4 \ln \eta - 5 \Big).$$

Let *P* denote the orthogonal projection onto the ground state $\psi_0 \equiv 1$, and let $P^{\perp} = 1 - P$. Then $(-\Delta_{Q^2}^{\mathcal{N}})P = 0$, and with $\lambda_1(-\Delta_{Q^2}^{\mathcal{N}})$ the first non-zero Neumann eigenvalue,

$$(-\Delta_{Q^2}^{\mathcal{N}})P^{\perp} \ge \lambda_1(-\Delta_Q^{\mathcal{N}})P^{\perp} = \pi^2 P^{\perp}.$$

Arguing as in Lemma 4.4, for any $\mu \in (0, 1)$ we obtain that

$$\hat{V} \ge (1-\mu)P\hat{V}P + (1-\mu^{-1})P^{\perp}\hat{V}P^{\perp},$$

the first of these operators is equal to $\langle \hat{V} \rangle_{\psi_0} P$, and we can control the second term by using that $\|P^{\perp}\hat{V}P^{\perp}\| \le \|\hat{V}\|_{\infty} = 4/\eta^2$.

Thus, for any $\mu, \kappa, \eta \in (0, 1)$, we find that

$$H \ge (1-\mu)4\pi t(1-\kappa)\left(1+\frac{\eta^2}{2}-\frac{4\eta}{3}\right)P + \left(\kappa\pi^2 + (1-\mu^{-1})\frac{4t(1-\kappa)}{\eta^2}\right)P^{\perp}$$

$$\ge \min\left\{(1-\mu)4\pi t(1-\kappa)\left(1+\frac{\eta^2}{2}-\frac{4\eta}{3}\right), \kappa\pi^2 + (1-\mu^{-1})\frac{4t(1-\kappa)}{\eta^2}\right\}(P+P^{\perp}).$$

The last expression, seen as a function in *t*, is piecewise linear and concave. Thus to obtain the largest linear minorant of this function it suffices to find the largest value attained at the right endpoint of our range of values *t*, that is at $t = (j'_1)^2 \approx 3.8996$.

By the μ dependence of each of the two terms in the minimum this quantity is seen to be maximal when the two terms are equal. Solving this quadratic equation in μ and choosing $\eta = \kappa = 0.68$ we find that

$$H \ge t/3$$
 and hence $f(t) \ge t/6$.

To obtain that $f(t) = 2\pi t (1 - O(t^{1/3}))$ we apply Temple's inequality (as in Lemma 5.2). In our current setting it yields that

$$\begin{split} H &\geq \langle t(1-\kappa)\hat{V} \rangle_{\psi_0} - \frac{\langle t^2(1-\kappa)^2\hat{V}^2 \rangle_{\psi_0} - \langle t(1-\kappa)\hat{V} \rangle_{\psi_0}^2}{\kappa\lambda_1(-\Delta_{Q^2}^{\mathcal{N}}) - \langle t(1-\kappa)\hat{V} \rangle_{\psi_0}} \\ &= 4\pi t(1-\kappa) \bigg(1 + \frac{\eta^2}{2} - \frac{4\eta}{3} \\ &- \frac{2t(1-\kappa)}{\pi} \frac{\frac{16}{3}\eta^{-1} + 4\ln\eta - 5 - 2\pi \big(1 + \frac{\eta^2}{2} - \frac{4\eta}{3}\big)^2}{\kappa\pi - 4t(1-\kappa)\big(1 + \frac{\eta^2}{2} - \frac{4\eta}{3}\big)} \bigg). \end{split}$$

provided that $\kappa \pi - 4t(1-\kappa)\left(1 + \frac{\eta^2}{2} - \frac{4\eta}{3}\right) > 0$. We decrease the above quantity by throwing away positive terms and increasing the denominator of the last term yielding

$$H \ge 4\pi t (1-\kappa) \left(1 - \frac{4\eta}{3} - \frac{32}{3\pi} \frac{(1-\kappa)t\eta^{-1}}{\kappa\pi - 4(1-\kappa)t} \right).$$

The positivity of denominator is then ensured if $\kappa \ge \frac{4t}{\pi}$. We can thus, for *t* sufficiently small, choose $\kappa = t^{\beta}$ for some $0 < \beta < 1$ to be fixed later. Inserting this into our expression we find that

$$H \ge 4\pi t (1 - t^{\beta}) \left(1 - \frac{4\eta}{3} - \frac{32}{3\pi} \frac{(1 - t^{\beta})t\eta^{-1}}{t^{\beta}\pi - 4(1 - t^{\beta})t} \right)$$

Setting $\eta = t^{\gamma}$, $\gamma > 0$, we obtain that

$$H \ge 4\pi t (1 - O(t^{\beta}) - O(t^{\gamma}) - O(t^{1 - \beta - \gamma})),$$

and choosing $\beta = \gamma = 1/3$ yields

$$H \ge 4\pi t (1 - O(t^{1/3})).$$

Inserting this into (5.5) we have

$$f(t) = 2\pi t (1 - O(t^{1/3})),$$

which completes the proof.

Extended case. Let, in the case that $R \ge 0$, γ denote the relative length scale of the interaction, $\gamma = \gamma(Q) = R|Q|^{-1/2}$, and note that we may again rescale everything so that |Q| = 1. We then proceed as above using projection, where the bound from Theorem 1.3 is replaced by

$$\sum_{j=1}^n \int_{\mathcal{Q}^n} |D_j \Psi|^2 \,\mathrm{d} \mathbf{x} \ge (1-\kappa') \frac{1}{n} \sum_{j$$

where $\nu = c(\kappa')\alpha_N/\sqrt{1-\kappa'}$ and $\kappa' \in (0, 1)$ is an additional parameter that we may optimize over, however we will in order to simplify the analysis take $\kappa' = 1/2$. Since

 $\delta(\mathbf{X}_{jk})$ maximally takes the value 1/2, the above expression is zero for $\gamma \ge 1/12$. For $0 \le \gamma < 1/12$ we can proceed by truncating to the, in γ , uniformly bounded potential

$$\hat{V}(\mathbf{X},\mathbf{r}) := \frac{1}{2}g\left(\nu, \frac{3\gamma}{\delta(\mathbf{X}) - 3\gamma}\right)^2 \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\hat{A}}(\mathbf{x}_1, \mathbf{x}_2)}{\delta(\mathbf{X})^2},$$

with the support (consisting of truncated relative annuli)

$$\hat{A} := \{ (\mathbf{x}_1, \mathbf{x}_2) \in Q^2 : 3\gamma + 1/4 \le \delta(\mathbf{X}) \le 1/2 \text{ and } 3\gamma \le |\mathbf{r}| \le \delta(\mathbf{X}) - 3\gamma \},\$$

and therefore, since $g(\nu, \gamma)$ is monotonically decreasing in γ ,

$$\|\hat{V}\|_{\infty} \le \frac{1}{2(3\gamma + 1/4)^2} g(\nu, 0)^2 \le 8(j'_{\nu})^2.$$

Also, using the coarea formula and that $|\nabla \delta| = 1$ almost everywhere, we obtain that

$$\begin{split} \langle \hat{V} \rangle_{\psi_0} &= \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{Q}} \int_{\mathcal{Q}_{\mathbf{X}}} g \Big(\nu, \frac{3\gamma}{\delta(\mathbf{X}) - 3\gamma} \Big)^2 \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\hat{A}}(\mathbf{x}_1, \mathbf{x}_2)}{\delta(\mathbf{X})^2} \, 4 \mathrm{d} \mathbf{r} \mathrm{d} \mathbf{X} \\ &= 2\pi \int_{\mathcal{Q}} g \Big(\nu, \frac{3\gamma}{\delta(\mathbf{X}) - 3\gamma} \Big)^2 \frac{\left((\delta(\mathbf{X}) - 3\gamma)^2 - (3\gamma)^2 \right)_+}{\delta(\mathbf{X})^2} \, \mathrm{d} \mathbf{X} \\ &= 8\pi \int_{3\gamma + 1/4}^{1/2} g \Big(\nu, \frac{3\gamma}{t - 3\gamma} \Big)^2 (1 - 6\gamma/t) (1 - 2t) \, \mathrm{d} t \\ &\geq \frac{\pi}{3} g (\nu, 12\gamma)^2 (1 - 12\gamma)^3, \end{split}$$

where in the last step we again used the monotonicity of g, and

$$\int_{3\gamma+1/4}^{1/2} (1 - 6\gamma/t)(1 - 2t) dt = \left(\frac{1}{16} + \left(\frac{3}{2} - 6\ln\frac{2}{1 + 12\gamma}\right)\gamma - 27\gamma^2\right)$$
$$\geq \frac{1}{24}(1 - 12\gamma)^3,$$

where the lower bound is found by Taylor expansion around $\gamma = 1/12$.

Thus, the corresponding projection bound for the operator $H = -\kappa \Delta_{Q^2}^{\mathcal{N}} + (1 - \kappa \Delta_{Q^2}^{\mathcal{N}})$

$$\kappa$$
) \hat{V} reads

$$H \ge \min\left\{ (1-\mu)(1-\kappa)\frac{\pi}{3}g(\nu, 12\gamma)^2(1-12\gamma)_+^3, \ \kappa\pi^2 - (\mu^{-1}-1)8(1-\kappa)(j_\nu')^2 \right\}.$$

We take, for simplicity, $\mu = 1/2$ and $\kappa = 1/2$, and use that $g(\nu, 12\gamma) \le j'_{\nu} \ll \pi$, to obtain the claimed bound

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \int_{Q^{n}} |D_{j}\Psi|^{2} \,\mathrm{dx} \ge (n-1)_{+} e_{\mathrm{LR}}(\alpha, \gamma), \quad e_{\mathrm{LR}}(\alpha, \gamma) = \frac{\pi}{24} g(\nu, 12\gamma)^{2} (1-12\gamma)_{+}^{3}$$

with $\nu = c\alpha_N$ and $c = c(\kappa')/\sqrt{1-\kappa'} = 5.3/\sqrt{8} \cdot 10^{-4}$. Again we may use the convexity in *n* to obtain the corresponding bound for $T_Q[\Psi]$. \Box

6. Application to the Homogeneous Anyon Gas

Let us finally consider the homogeneous gas in the thermodynamic limit, that is N particles confined to a large box (square) $Q_0 \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$, where we shall take simultaneously $N \to \infty$ and $|Q_0| \to \infty$ while keeping the density $\bar{\varrho} := N/|Q_0|$ fixed. The only dimensionless parameters are then the magnetic interaction strength $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$ and the relative interaction length scale (magnetic filling ratio) $\bar{\gamma} := R\bar{\varrho}^{\frac{1}{2}}$, also held fixed, so that in the limit the ground-state energy,

$$E_0(N, Q_0, \alpha, R) := \inf \left\{ \langle \Psi, \hat{T}_{\alpha} \Psi \rangle : \Psi \in \mathscr{D}^N_{\alpha, R} \cap C^\infty_c(Q_0^N), \, \|\Psi\|_2 = 1 \right\},\$$

per particle must for dimensional reasons be given by

$$\frac{E_0(N, Q_0, \alpha, R)}{N} \to e(\alpha, \bar{\gamma})\bar{\varrho}, \tag{6.1}$$

where $e(\alpha, \bar{\gamma}) \ge 0$ is dimensionless. We have that $e(0, \bar{\gamma}) = 0$ for all $\bar{\gamma} \ge 0$, corresponding to non-interacting bosons, and $e(1, 0) = 2\pi$ for ideal fermions in two dimensions due to the Weyl asymptotics for the Laplacian eigenvalues. We also have a reflection-conjugation symmetry $e(-\alpha, \bar{\gamma}) = e(\alpha, \bar{\gamma})$ for all $\alpha, \bar{\gamma}$. Furthermore, in the dilute limit we should see a periodicity in the entire spectrum with respect to any shift in α by an even integer, and in particular

$$e(\alpha + 2n, 0) = e(\alpha, 0) \quad \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{R}, \ n \in \mathbb{Z},$$

due to the gauge equivalence (1.7). On the other hand, average-field theory (1.3) suggests a linear dependence $e(\alpha, \bar{\gamma}) = 2\pi |\alpha|$ for arbitrary α and large enough $\bar{\gamma}$. Hence there must be some non-trivial interpolation between these two regimes of low respectively high density.

Although the existence of the thermodynamic limit (6.1) might be expected on physical grounds, as is indeed the case for bosons and fermions with reasonable scalar interactions (see for example [6,35]), we are not aware of any proof of it for anyons, whose interaction is long-range and magnetic instead of scalar. Furthermore, there is for anyons also a subtlety in the choice of boundary conditions, partly since topology plays an important role in the whole problem and therefore periodic b.c. may seem problematic, and even in the case of a constant magnetic field we know that Neumann and Dirichlet b.c. differ substantially (cf. Section 2 and Proposition 4.3). We shall therefore replace the limit (6.1) with the lim inf and also stick to Dirichlet b.c. ('hard-wall' confined anyons) in all that follows.

Theorem 6.1. (Universal bounds for the homogeneous anyon gas) Let $e(\alpha, \bar{\gamma})$, where $\bar{\gamma} = R\bar{\varrho}^{1/2}$, denote the ground-state energy per particle and unit density of the extended anyon gas in the thermodynamic limit at fixed $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$, $R \ge 0$ and density $\bar{\varrho} > 0$ where Dirichlet boundary conditions have been imposed, that is

$$e(\alpha, \bar{\gamma}) := \liminf_{\substack{N, |Q_0| \to \infty \\ N/|Q_0| = \bar{\varrho}}} \frac{E_0(N, Q_0, \alpha, R)}{\bar{\varrho}N}.$$

Then

$$e(\alpha, \bar{\gamma}) \ge C \left(2\pi \frac{|\alpha| \min\{2(1-\bar{\gamma}^2/4)^{-1}, K_{\alpha}\}}{K_{\alpha}+2|\alpha|(-\ln(\bar{\gamma}/2))} \mathbb{1}_{\bar{\gamma}<2} + 2\pi |\alpha| \mathbb{1}_{\bar{\gamma}\geq2} + \pi g (c\alpha_*, 12\bar{\gamma}/\sqrt{2})^2 (1-12\bar{\gamma}/\sqrt{2})^3_+ \right),$$
(6.2)

for some universal constant C > 0, with K_{α} given in Lemma 5.1, and c > 0 in Lemma 5.3. Furthermore, for any $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$ and with f given in Lemma 5.3, we have for the ideal gas that

$$e(\alpha, 0) \ge \frac{1}{4} f\left(\left(j'_{\alpha_*}\right)^2\right) = \frac{1}{2} 2\pi \alpha_* \left(1 - O\left(\alpha_*^{1/3}\right)\right).$$
 (6.3)

Moreover, for any fixed $\alpha \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$ *we obtain in the dilute limit that*

$$\liminf_{\bar{\gamma}\to 0} \frac{e\left(\alpha,\bar{\gamma}\right)}{2\pi |\ln\bar{\gamma}|^{-1}} \ge 1, \quad and \quad \liminf_{\bar{\gamma}\to 0} e\left(\alpha,\bar{\gamma}\right) \ge \frac{\pi}{81} \left(j_{c\alpha_*}'\right)^2 \ge \frac{c}{81} 2\pi \alpha_*, \tag{6.4}$$

while if $\bar{\gamma} > 0$ is arbitrary but fixed, and

$$|\alpha| \le \varepsilon^5 \min\{\bar{\gamma}^2, \varepsilon^3 \bar{\gamma}^{-4}\}, \quad 0 < \varepsilon < \sqrt{\pi}/8, \tag{6.5}$$

then

$$e(\alpha, \bar{\gamma}) \ge 2\pi |\alpha| (1 - O(\varepsilon)). \tag{6.6}$$

Note that for the short-range part of the interaction, one can view the height of the potential compared to the average density as a dimensionless interaction strength, and that in the dilute limit (6.4) with fixed $\alpha > 0$ we have that

$$\frac{\alpha}{R^2}/\bar{\varrho} = \alpha\bar{\gamma}^{-2} \to \infty,$$

corresponding to a hard-core interaction. On the other hand, under the conditions in (6.5),

$$\frac{\alpha}{R^2}/\bar{\varrho} = \alpha \bar{\gamma}^{-2} \le \varepsilon^5 \ll 1,$$

and thus corresponding to a very weak soft-core interaction rather than a hard-core one in this regime.

We also note that the average-field description with its linear dependence on α has indeed been proved to be correct for the trapped anyon gas in a certain almost-bosonic regime; see [47]. In the present context this corresponds to taking Q_0 fixed, $\alpha \sim \beta/N$ and $R \sim N^{-\eta}$ with $0 < \eta < 1/4$, in which case we have that $\bar{\gamma} \sim N^{1/2-\eta} \rightarrow \infty$ and $\alpha \bar{\gamma}^{-2} \sim N^{2\eta-2} \rightarrow 0$ as $N \rightarrow \infty$, that is a combined high-density and weak soft-core limit. However, the sense in which average-field theory then holds is that all the anyons become identically distributed subject to a self-consistent magnetic field, and it should be remarked that the constant 2π that is predicted by the usual (constant-field) average-field approximation and which appears above does not take such self-interactions fully into account and may ultimately be replaced by a larger effective constant, at least in a particular limit [11].

Proof of Theorem 6.1. Let us begin with the universal bound (6.2) for all α , $\bar{\gamma}$. We have a sequence of $N \ge 1$ and squares $Q_0 \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$ with $N/|Q_0| = \bar{\varrho}$, and consider in each case an arbitrary function $\Psi \in \mathcal{D}^N_{\alpha,R}$ supported on Q_0^N . Let us again write

$$T[\Psi] := \langle \Psi, \hat{T}_{\alpha}\Psi \rangle = \kappa_{1} \sum_{j=1}^{N} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2N}} |D_{j}\Psi|^{2} d\mathbf{x} + \kappa_{2} \sum_{j=1}^{N} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2N}} |D_{j}\Psi|^{2} d\mathbf{x}$$

$$+ \kappa_{3} \sum_{j=1}^{N} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2N}} |D_{j}\Psi|^{2} d\mathbf{x}$$

$$\geq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2N}} \sum_{j=1}^{N} \left(\kappa_{1} |\nabla_{j}|\Psi||^{2} + \kappa_{2} \sum_{k \neq j} 2\pi |\alpha| \frac{\mathbb{1}_{B_{R}(0)}}{\pi R^{2}} (\mathbf{x}_{j} - \mathbf{x}_{k}) |\Psi|^{2}$$

$$+ \kappa_{3} |D_{j}\Psi|^{2} \right) d\mathbf{x}.$$

$$(6.7)$$

Take $\kappa_1 = \kappa_2 = \kappa/2$ and $\kappa_3 = 1 - \kappa$, and a partition of Q_0 into M^2 squares Q of equal size. Then, by the local exclusion principles of Lemmas 5.1 and 5.3,

$$N^{-1}T[\Psi] \ge N^{-1} \sum_{Q} T_{Q}^{(\kappa/2,\kappa/2,1-\kappa)}[\Psi]$$

$$\ge N^{-1} \sum_{Q} |Q|^{-1} \left(\frac{\kappa}{2} e_{\text{SR}}(\alpha, \gamma(Q), \int_{Q} \varrho_{\Psi}) + (1-\kappa) e_{\text{LR}}(\alpha, \gamma(Q))\right) \left(\int_{Q} \varrho_{\Psi} - 1\right)_{+}$$

$$\ge N^{-1} |Q_{0}|^{-1} M^{2} \sum_{Q} \left(\int_{Q} \varrho_{\Psi} - 1\right)_{+}$$

$$\times \begin{cases} \frac{\kappa}{2} |\alpha| \min\{(1-\gamma(Q)^{2}/2)^{-1}, K_{\alpha}/2\} (K_{\alpha} + 2|\alpha| (-\ln(\gamma(Q)/\sqrt{2})))^{-1} \\ + (1-\kappa) \frac{\pi}{24} g(c\alpha_{N}, 12\gamma(Q))^{2} (1-12\gamma(Q))^{3}_{+}, \quad \text{for } \gamma(Q) < \sqrt{2} \\ \kappa |\alpha| \gamma(Q)^{-2} \int_{Q} \varrho_{\Psi}, \quad \text{for } \gamma(Q) \ge \sqrt{2}. \end{cases}$$

$$(6.8)$$

Note that $\gamma(Q) = \bar{\gamma} M N^{-1/2}$ and we are free to choose $\kappa \in [0, 1]$ and the integer $M \ge 1$ as we like. We choose $M := \mu N^{1/2}$ for suitable $\mu > 0$, so that $\gamma(Q) = \mu \bar{\gamma}$. Then for $\mu < \min\{\sqrt{2}/\bar{\gamma}, 1\}$ we have, using $\sum_Q (\int_Q \varrho_{\Psi} - 1)_+ \ge (N - M^2)_+$, that

$$N^{-1}T[\Psi] \ge \bar{\varrho}\mu^{2}(1-\mu^{2})_{+} \left(\frac{\kappa}{2}|\alpha| \frac{\min\left\{(1-\mu^{2}\bar{\gamma}^{2}/2)_{+}^{-1}, K_{\alpha}/2\right\}}{K_{\alpha}+2|\alpha|\left(-\ln(\mu\bar{\gamma}/\sqrt{2})\right)} + (1-\kappa)\frac{\pi}{24}g(c\alpha_{N}, 12\mu\bar{\gamma})^{2}(1-12\mu\bar{\gamma})_{+}^{3}\right).$$
(6.9)

On the other hand for $\sqrt{2}/\bar{\gamma} \le \mu \le 1$, we may use

$$\frac{1}{M^2} \sum_{Q} \int_{Q} \varrho_{\Psi} \left(\int_{Q} \varrho_{\Psi} - 1 \right)_{+} \ge \frac{N}{M^2} \left(\frac{N}{M^2} - 1 \right)_{+},$$

which follows from convexity, to obtain that

$$N^{-1}T[\Psi] \ge \kappa |\alpha|\bar{\varrho}\bar{\gamma}^{-2}(\mu^{-2}-1)_+.$$

Hence, in the case $\bar{\gamma} \ge 2 > \sqrt{2}$ we can in the thermodynamic limit choose $\kappa = 1$ and $\mu = \sqrt{2}/\bar{\gamma}$ in order to obtain that

$$e(\alpha, \bar{\gamma}) \ge \frac{1}{2} |\alpha| (1 - 2/\bar{\gamma}^2) \ge \frac{1}{4} |\alpha|,$$

while for $\bar{\gamma} < 2$ we choose, for simplicity, $\kappa = 2/3$ and $\mu = 1/\sqrt{2}$ obtaining that

$$e(\alpha, \bar{\gamma}) \ge \frac{1}{288} \left(12|\alpha| \frac{\min\{2(1-\bar{\gamma}^2/4)^{-1}_+, K_\alpha\}}{K_\alpha + 2|\alpha|(-\ln(\bar{\gamma}/2))} + \pi g(c\alpha_N, 12\bar{\gamma}/\sqrt{2})^2(1-12\bar{\gamma}/\sqrt{2})^3_+ \right).$$

This proves the first part of the theorem with C = 1/288.

In the ideal case R = 0, and hence $\bar{\gamma} = 0$, we take $\kappa = 0$ and $M \sim \sqrt{N/2}$ in (6.8) (which means approximately 2 particles in each box) to obtain (6.3) from (5.4) of Lemma 5.3.

The second bound in (6.4) follows immediately from (6.9) and the properties of g, by setting $\kappa = 0$ and $\mu = 1/\sqrt{2}$. For the first bound we set $\kappa_1 = 1 - \kappa$, $\kappa_2 = \kappa$ and $\kappa_3 = 0$ in (6.7) and use the result [41] of Lieb and Yngvason for the dilute repulsive Bose gas in two dimensions. We find for the (bosonic, and therefore positive; see [35, Corollary 3.1]) ground state Ψ_0 of this expression, with fixed $\kappa \in (0, 1)$ and $\alpha > 0$, that

$$\begin{split} \frac{T[\Psi]}{N\bar{\varrho}} &\geq \frac{1-\kappa}{N\bar{\varrho}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2N}} \left(\sum_{j=1}^{N} \left| \nabla_{j} \Psi_{0} \right|^{2} + \sum_{j < k} W(\mathbf{x}_{j} - \mathbf{x}_{k}) \left| \Psi_{0} \right|^{2} \right) \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x} \\ &= \frac{4\pi (1-\kappa)}{\left| \ln a_{R}^{2} \bar{\varrho} \right|} \left(1 + O\left(\left| \ln a_{R}^{2} \bar{\varrho} \right|^{-1/5} \right) \right) \\ &= \frac{2\pi (1-\kappa)}{K_{\alpha,\kappa}' - \ln \bar{\gamma}} \left(1 + O\left((K_{\alpha,\kappa}' - \ln \bar{\gamma})^{-1/5} \right) \right), \end{split}$$

where we used that the pair potential

$$W(\mathbf{x}) := \frac{W_0}{R^2} \mathbb{1}_{B_R(0)}(\mathbf{x}), \qquad W_0 = 4\alpha \kappa / (1-\kappa),$$

has scattering length (cf. (5.3))

$$a_R = R \exp\left(-\frac{1}{\sqrt{W_0/2}} \frac{I_0(\sqrt{W_0/2})}{I_1(\sqrt{W_0/2})}\right) = R \exp(-K'_{\alpha,\kappa}),$$

with

$$K'_{\alpha,\kappa} := \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\alpha\kappa/(1-\kappa)}} \frac{I_0(\sqrt{2\alpha\kappa/(1-\kappa)})}{I_1(\sqrt{2\alpha\kappa/(1-\kappa)})} = \frac{K_{\alpha\kappa/(1-\kappa)}}{2\alpha\kappa/(1-\kappa)}.$$

Hence for any $\alpha > 0$ and $0 < \varepsilon \ll 1$ we, by setting $\kappa = \varepsilon$ and then taking the limit $\bar{\gamma} \to 0$, obtain that

$$\frac{|\ln \bar{\gamma}|}{2\pi} e(\alpha, \bar{\gamma}) \geq (1-\varepsilon) \left(1 + K'_{\alpha,\varepsilon} |\ln \bar{\gamma}|^{-1}\right)^{-1} \left(1 + O\left((K'_{\alpha,\varepsilon} + |\ln \bar{\gamma}|)^{-1/5}\right)\right) \\ \to 1 - \varepsilon.$$

So for each fixed $\alpha \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$

$$\liminf_{\bar{\gamma}\to 0} \frac{e(\alpha,\bar{\gamma})}{2\pi |\ln \bar{\gamma}|^{-1}} \ge 1.$$

To obtain the bound (6.6) for the soft-core regime we follow [36,39–41]. Again we partition Q_0 into M^2 squares Q of equal size, and let $\ell = |Q|^{1/2}$. With $\kappa \in [0, 1]$ we then have that

$$N^{-1}T[\Psi] \ge N^{-1} \sum_{Q} T_{Q}^{(\kappa, 1-\kappa, 0)}[\Psi] \ge N^{-1} \sum_{Q} \sum_{n \ge 0} E_{n}^{(\kappa, 1-\kappa, 0)}(|Q|) p_{n}(\Psi; Q).$$

Set $c_n = \sum_Q p_n(\Psi; Q) |Q| / |Q_0|$, that is c_n is the fraction of cells Q containing precisely n particles, then

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} c_n = 1 \quad \text{and} \quad \sum_{n\geq 0} c_n n = \bar{\varrho}\ell^2.$$

Rearranging the sum and from now on suppressing the weight $\kappa = (\kappa, 1 - \kappa, 0)$ we find that

$$N^{-1}T[\Psi] \ge \frac{1}{\bar{\varrho}\ell^2} \sum_{n\ge 0} E_n(|Q|)c_n,$$
(6.10)

which is precisely the starting point of the argument in [39-41].

Fix $p \in \mathbb{N}$. Since the energy is superadditive, $E_{n+n'} \ge E_n + E_{n'}$, we for all $n \ge p$ have that

$$E_n(|Q|) \ge \lfloor n/p \rfloor E_p(|Q|) \ge \frac{n}{2p} E_p(|Q|).$$

Applying Lemma 5.2 yields

$$E_n(|Q|) \ge \pi |\alpha| \frac{n(p-1)}{\ell^2} K(p,\ell),$$

where

$$K(n,\ell) := (1-\kappa) \left(1 - \frac{2R}{\ell} \right)_{+}^{2} \left(1 - \frac{2|\alpha|\ell^{2}R^{-2}n(n-1)}{\pi^{2}\kappa/(1-\kappa) - 2\pi|\alpha|n(n-1)} \right)_{+},$$

if the expression in the last denominator is positive and $K(n, \ell) := 0$ otherwise.

If instead n < p we use that $K(n, \ell)$ is decreasing in n to find

$$E_n(|Q|) \ge 2\pi |\alpha| \frac{n(n-1)}{\ell^2} K(p,\ell).$$

Splitting the sum (6.10) into two we thus find that

$$\begin{split} \sum_{n \ge 0} E_n(|Q|)c_n &= \sum_{n < p} E_n(|Q|)c_n + \sum_{n \ge p} E_n(|Q|)c_n \\ &\ge \frac{2\pi |\alpha|}{\ell^2} K(p,\ell) \bigg(\sum_{n < p} n(n-1)c_n + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n \ge p} n(p-1)c_n \bigg). \end{split}$$

We wish to minimize

$$\sum_{n < p} n(n-1)c_n + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n \ge p} n(p-1)c_n.$$
(6.11)

Set

$$k := \bar{\varrho}\ell^2$$
 and $t := \sum_{n < p} c_n n \le k$,

by convexity (6.11) is then larger than

$$t(t-1) + \frac{1}{2}(k-t)(p-1).$$

If $p \ge 4k - 1$ and $t \le k$ this is minimized at t = k, where it is equal to k(k - 1). Thus by choosing $p = \lfloor 4\bar{\varrho}\ell^2 \rfloor$ we have shown that

$$N^{-1}T[\Psi] \ge 2\pi |\alpha| \bar{\varrho} \left(1 - \frac{1}{\bar{\varrho}\ell^2}\right)_+ K(4\bar{\varrho}\ell^2, \ell),$$

and hence, upon taking the thermodynamic limit $N, |Q_0| \rightarrow \infty$ with all the other parameters kept fixed,

$$e(\alpha,\bar{\gamma}) \ge 2\pi |\alpha|(1-\kappa) \left(1 - \frac{1}{\bar{\varrho}\ell^2}\right)_+ \left(1 - 2\frac{\bar{\gamma}}{\bar{\varrho}^{1/2}\ell}\right)_+^2 \left(1 - \frac{32|\alpha|\bar{\gamma}^{-2}\bar{\varrho}^3\ell^6}{\pi^{2\kappa}/(1-\kappa) - 32\pi |\alpha|\bar{\varrho}^{2}\ell^4}\right)_+,$$
(6.12)

as long as $32|\alpha|\bar{\varrho}^2\ell^4 < \pi\kappa/(1-\kappa)$.

Given $\varepsilon > 0$, let us choose $\kappa = \varepsilon$ and also demand that $(\bar{\varrho}\ell^2)^{-1} \leq \varepsilon$, $\bar{\gamma}(\bar{\varrho}^{1/2}\ell)^{-1} \leq \varepsilon$, $|\alpha|\bar{\gamma}^{-2}\bar{\varrho}^3\ell^6 \leq \varepsilon^2$, and $|\alpha|\bar{\varrho}^2\ell^4 \leq \varepsilon\pi/64$. We therefore choose

$$\ell = (\varepsilon \bar{\varrho})^{-1/2} \max\left\{1, \varepsilon^{-1/2} \bar{\gamma}\right\}$$

and then find that, together with the requirement (6.5) on α and ε which implies $|\alpha|\bar{\varrho}^2\ell^4 \leq \varepsilon^3 < \varepsilon\pi/64$, all conditions above are satisfied, and the error terms in (6.12) are of order ε or higher. \Box

Appendix A. Some Properties of Bessel Functions

Proposition A.1. For v > 0 we let j'_v denote the first positive zero of the derivative of the Bessel function J_v . Then we have that

$$\sqrt{2\nu} \le j_{\nu}' \le \sqrt{2\nu(1+\nu)}.$$

A proof of the above proposition and much more refined bounds for the zeros of Bessel functions and their derivatives can be found in [26]. For completeness we provide an elementary proof which covers our needs.

Proof. By a standard variational argument it can be shown that

$$\inf_{u} \frac{\int_{0}^{1} (|u'|^{2} + v^{2}r^{-2}|u|^{2})r \,\mathrm{d}r}{\int_{0}^{1} |u|^{2}r \,\mathrm{d}r} = (j_{v}')^{2},$$

where the infimum is taken over all $u \in W^{1,2}([0, 1], rdr)$ and is attained by $u(r) = J_{\nu}(j'_{\nu}r)$.

For $\nu > 0$ and $u \in W^{1,2}([0, 1], rdr)$ with u(0) = 0 we obtain using Hölder's inequality that

$$|u(t)|^{2} = 2\Re \left[\int_{0}^{t} \bar{u}(r)u'(r) \, \mathrm{d}r \right]$$

$$\leq 2 \left(\int_{0}^{t} |u'(r)|^{2}r \, \mathrm{d}r \right)^{1/2} \left(\int_{0}^{t} |u(r)|^{2}r^{-1} \, \mathrm{d}r \right)^{1/2}$$

$$= \frac{2}{\nu} \left(\int_{0}^{t} |u'(r)|^{2}r \, \mathrm{d}r \right)^{1/2} \left(\nu^{2} \int_{0}^{t} |u(r)|^{2}r^{-1} \, \mathrm{d}r \right)^{1/2}.$$

Through an application of Young's inequality we then find

$$|u(t)|^{2} \leq \frac{1}{\nu} \int_{0}^{t} \left(|u'(r)|^{2} + \frac{\nu^{2}}{r^{2}} |u(r)|^{2} \right) r \, \mathrm{d}r \leq \frac{1}{\nu} \int_{0}^{1} \left(|u'(r)|^{2} + \frac{\nu^{2}}{r^{2}} |u(r)|^{2} \right) r \, \mathrm{d}r,$$

and integrating both sides in t over (0, 1) against t dt yields

$$\int_0^1 |u(t)|^2 t \, \mathrm{d}t \le \frac{1}{\nu} \left(\int_0^1 t \, \mathrm{d}t \right) \left(\int_0^1 \left(|u'(r)|^2 + \frac{\nu^2}{r^2} |u(r)|^2 \right) r \, \mathrm{d}r \right)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2\nu} \int_0^1 \left(|u'(r)|^2 + \frac{\nu^2}{r^2} |u(r)|^2 \right) r \, \mathrm{d}r,$$

which implies that

$$\frac{\int_0^1 (|u'|^2 + \nu^2 r^{-2} |u|^2) r \,\mathrm{d}r}{\int_0^1 |u|^2 r \,\mathrm{d}r} \ge 2\nu.$$

Taking the infimum over all functions $u \in W^{1,2}([0, 1], rdr)$ such that u(0) = 0, in particular this includes J_{ν} , we see that

$$(j'_{\nu})^2 \ge 2\nu,$$

which completes the proof of the lower bound. To obtain the upper bound, simply take $u(r) = r^{\nu}$ in the variational quotient above. \Box

In the case of *R*-extended anyons our bounds result in studying the behavior of solutions to a Bessel-type eigenvalue equation of order ν with Neumann boundary conditions on the interval $(\gamma, 1)$, for some $0 < \gamma < 1$. Thus it is of interest for us to understand the behavior of the lowest eigenvalue of such an equation in both parameters γ and ν .

Proposition A.2. Given v > 0 and $0 < \gamma < 1$, let $g(v, \gamma) := \sqrt{\lambda}$, where λ denotes the first positive solution to the eigenvalue equation

$$-u''(r) - \frac{u'(r)}{r} + \left(\frac{\nu^2}{r^2} - \lambda\right)u(r) = 0,$$
 (A.1)

with the Neumann boundary conditions $u'(\gamma) = u'(1) = 0$. Then, for fixed γ , $g(\nu, \gamma)$ is a monotonically increasing function in ν . Also, for fixed ν , $g(\nu, \gamma)$ is a monotonically decreasing function of γ , and satisfies

$$\nu < g(\nu, \gamma) < \min\{j'_{\nu}, \nu/\gamma\}$$

Moreover, we have that $\lim_{\gamma \to 0} g(\nu, \gamma) = j'_{\nu}$ *and* $\lim_{\gamma \to 1} g(\nu, \gamma) = \nu$.

Proof. That $g(v, \gamma)$ is monotonically increasing in v is clear from the variational characterization of λ ,

$$\lambda = \inf_{u} \frac{\int_{\gamma}^{1} (|u'|^2 + v^2 r^{-2} |u|^2) r \, \mathrm{d}r}{\int_{\gamma}^{1} |u|^2 r \, \mathrm{d}r}$$

It is well known that the solution of the above differential equation is given by a linear combination of the Bessel functions $J_{\nu}(\sqrt{\lambda}r)$ and $Y_{\nu}(\sqrt{\lambda}r)$. Only if γ were zero could we exclude the Bessel function of the second kind since it fails to be in $W^{1,2}([0, 1], rdr)$ and thus cannot be a solution. Thus the problem reduces to finding the smallest $\lambda > 0$ such that the system

$$\alpha J'_{\nu}(\sqrt{\lambda}\gamma) + \beta Y'_{\nu}(\sqrt{\lambda}\gamma) = 0$$

$$\alpha J'_{\nu}(\sqrt{\lambda}) + \beta Y'_{\nu}(\sqrt{\lambda}) = 0$$

admits a non-trivial solution, which is equivalent to the determinant equation

$$J'_{\nu}(\sqrt{\lambda}\gamma)Y'_{\nu}(\sqrt{\lambda}) - Y'_{\nu}(\sqrt{\lambda}\gamma)J'_{\nu}(\sqrt{\lambda}) = 0.$$

Assuming that $\sqrt{\lambda}$ is smaller than the first zero of Y'_{ν} (this will be seen to be true once we find our solution) we can equivalently solve the equation

$$\frac{J_{\nu}'(\sqrt{\lambda})}{Y_{\nu}'(\sqrt{\lambda})} = \frac{J_{\nu}'(\sqrt{\lambda}\gamma)}{Y_{\nu}'(\sqrt{\lambda}\gamma)}.$$

Letting $G_{\nu}(x) := J'_{\nu}(x)/Y'_{\nu}(x)$ we find that

$$G'_{\nu}(x) = \frac{2(\nu^2 - x^2)}{\pi x^3 Y'_{\nu}(x)^2},$$



Fig. 7. The function $G_{\nu}(x)$ (*blue*) and its dilation $G_{\nu}(\gamma x)$ (*yellow*) plotted for $\nu = 1$ and $\gamma = 1/2$

where we used that J_{ν} and Y_{ν} satisfy the Bessel Equation (A.1) and the well-known identity $J_{\nu}(x)Y'_{\nu}(x) - J'_{\nu}(x)Y_{\nu}(x) = 2/(\pi x)$; see for example [59, Eqn. 10.5.2].

Thus $G_{\nu}(x)$ is strictly increasing on $(0, \nu)$ and decreasing after that. We also know that $G_{\nu}(0) = G_{\nu}(j'_{\nu}) = 0$. But then it is clear that the graph of $G_{\nu}(x)$ and that of its dilation $G_{\nu}(\gamma x)$ must intersect between $x = \nu$ and the minimum of $x = \nu/\gamma$ and $x = j'_{\nu}$ (compare Fig. 7), and as this solution is less than the first zero of Y'_{ν} the assumption above is seen to be true. Moreover, as $\gamma \to 0$ we see that the solution $x = \sqrt{\lambda}$ tends to the zero j'_{ν} and if instead $\gamma \to 1$ it tends to the maximum point ν .

By the above geometric considerations we can conclude that for $0 < \gamma < 1$ and $\nu > 0$ we have that λ , the smallest positive eigenvalue of (A.1), satisfies

$$\lambda \in [\nu^2, \min\{j'_{\nu}, \nu/\gamma\}^2],$$

and is monotonically decreasing in γ . \Box

Appendix B. Concavity of the One-Particle Profile

We have several times used concavity properties of the one-particle profile $f(d, \cdot)$, which however may fail if *d* is small. More precisely we have the following:

Proposition B.1. For any $d \ge 0$ the function $f(d, \cdot)$ given by (4.12) is concave on its support intersected with $[R, \infty)$. If in addition $d \ge R$ the function is concave on its full support [d - R, d + R].

Proof. Without loss of generality we may, and do, assume that R = 1. The proof is then a straightforward computation. We begin with assuming that d < R = 1. For such *d* the function $f(d, \cdot)$ is C^2 on [1, d+1] (and zero on $(d+1, \infty)$) which reduces the statement to proving that $\partial_r^2 f(d, r) \le 0$ in this region. Calculating this derivative one finds

$$\partial_r^2 f(d,r) = -\frac{2((d^2-1)^3 - 3(d^2-1)^2r^2 + (5+3d^2)r^4 - r^6)}{\pi r((r+1-d)(1+d-r)(d+r-1)(1+d+r))^{3/2}}$$

and clearly the overall sign is determined by that of the polynomial in the denominator

$$p(d,r) := (d^2 - 1)^3 - 3(d^2 - 1)^2 r^2 + (5 + 3d^2)r^4 - r^6.$$

We need to prove that $p \ge 0$ for (r, d) in the triangular region given by $1 \le r \le d+1$ where $0 \le d \le 1$.

We first check the statement on the boundary of the region:

$$p(1, r) = r^{4}(8 - r^{2}) > 0$$

$$p(d, 1) = d^{2}(12 - 6d^{2} + d^{4}) > 0$$

$$p(d, d + 1) = (1 + r)(r - 1)(4r^{2} + 1 - r^{4}) > 0.$$

Thus all that remains is to check that we have no stationary points for p in the interior of the region. Calculating the derivative in r one finds that

$$\partial_r p(d,r) = 6d(d^2 - 1)^2 - 12d(d^2 - 1)r^2 + 6dr^4.$$

As this is a quadratic polynomial in r^2 we can solve the equation $p_r(d, r) = 0$ and find that there are no solutions in our region. This completes the proof of the claim in the case d < R = 1.

In the case $d \ge R = 1$ we wish to prove that $f(d, \cdot)$ is concave on [d-1, d+1]. It is here convenient to study the problem in the variables d and $\eta = r - d$, and letting

$$g(d, \eta) := f(d, d + \eta) = \frac{2(d + \eta)}{\pi} \arccos\left(\frac{d^2 + (d + \eta)^2 - 1}{2d(d + \eta)}\right),$$

$$d \ge 1, \ \eta \in [-1, 1].$$

Differentiating twice in η we find that

$$\partial_{\eta}^{2}g(d,\eta) = \frac{2P(d,\eta)}{\pi(d+\eta)((1-\eta^{2})(2d+\eta-1)(2d+\eta+1))^{3/2}},$$
 (B.1)

where

$$P(d, \eta) := -8d^4 + 8d^3(\eta^3 - 4\eta) + 12d^2(\eta^4 - 3\eta) + d(6\eta^5 - 20\eta^3 + 6\eta) + \eta^6 - 5\eta^4 + 3\eta^2 + 1.$$

As before the sign of (B.1) is determined by that of the polynomial *P*. If we can prove that $P(d, \eta) \le 0$ for all $d \ge 1$ and $-1 \le \eta \le 1$ the claim follows. To this end we proceed as above. The values of *P* on the boundaries of this region are (in the same manner as before) readily checked to be negative:

$$P(d, 1) = -8d(d + 1)^3 < 0,$$

$$P(d, -1) = -8d(d - 1)^3 \le 0,$$

$$P(1, \eta) = (1 + \eta)^4(\eta^2 + 2\eta - 7) \le 0.$$

What remains is to check stationary points in the interior. For this polynomial solving either of the equations $\partial_{\eta} P(d, \eta) = 0$ or $\partial_d P(d, \eta) = 0$ is slightly harder. However, since certain terms cancel one can instead solve the equation

$$\partial_{\eta} P(d,\eta) = \partial_d P(d,\eta),$$

and the solutions are d = 0, $\eta = -d - \sqrt{d^2 - 1}$ and $\eta = -d + \sqrt{d^2 - 1}$. The third solution is the only one contained within our region. Evaluating the derivative at this solution we obtain

$$\partial_{\eta} P(d, -d + \sqrt{d^2 - 1}) = -32(d^2 - 1)^{3/2}$$

and since this is non-zero in the interior of our domain, the proof is complete. \Box

Acknowledgements. The authors would like to thank MICHELE CORREGGI, ARI LAPTEV, FABIAN PORTMANN, NICOLAS ROUGERIE, ROBERT SEIRINGER, JAN PHILIP SOLOVEJ and ARON WENNMAN for discussions. Thanks are also due to the editor and the anonymous referee whose comments have improved the manuscript. Financial support from the Swedish Research Council, Grant Nos. 2012-3864 (S. L.) and 2013-4734 (D. L.), is gratefully acknowledged.

Compliance with ethical standards

Conflict of interest The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Open Access This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons license, and indicate if changes were made.

References

- 1. AROVAS, D., SCHRIEFFER, J.R., WILCZEK, F.: Fractional statistics and the quantum Hall effect. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **53**, 722–723, 1984
- AROVAS, D.P., SCHRIEFFER, R., WILCZEK, F., ZEE, A.: Statistical mechanics of anyons. *Nucl. Phys. B* 251, 117–126, 1985
- 3. BAKER, G.A., CANRIGHT, G.S., MULAY, S.B., SUNDBERG, C.: On the spectral problem for anyons. *Commun. Math. Phys.* **153**, 277–295, 1993
- 4. BALINSKY, A.A., EVANS, W.D., LEWIS, R.T.: *The Analysis and Geometry of Hardy's Inequality*, Universitext, Springer International Publishing, 2015
- BLOCH, I., DALIBARD, J., ZWERGER, W.: Many-body physics with ultracold gases. *Rev.* Mod. Phys. 80, 885–964, 2008
- CATTO, I., LE BRIS, C., LIONS, P.-L.: The mathematical theory of thermodynamic limits: Thomas–Fermi type models, Oxford Mathematical Monographs, The Clarendon Press Oxford Univ. Press, New York 1998
- 7. CHEN, Y.H., WILCZEK, F., WITTEN, E., HALPERIN, B.I.: On anyon superconductivity. *Int. J. Mod. Phys. B* 3, 1001–1067, 1989
- CHITRA, R., SEN, D.: Ground state of many anyons in a harmonic potential. *Phys. Rev.* B 46, 10923–10930, 1992
- 9. CHOI, M.Y., LEE, C., LEE, J.: Soluble many-body systems with flux-tube interactions in an arbitrary external magnetic field. *Phys. Rev. B* 46, 1489–1497, 1992

- 10. COOPER, N.R.: Rapidly rotating atomic gases. Advances in Physics 57, 539-616, 2008
- 11. CORREGGI, M., LUNDHOLM, D., ROUGERIE, N.: Local density approximation for the almost-bosonic anyon gas. *Analysis & PDE* **10**(5), 1169–1200, 2017
- 12. DELL'ANTONIO, G., FIGARI, R., TETA, A.: Statistics in space dimension two. *Lett. Math. Phys.* **40**, 235–256 (1997)
- 13. DOEBNER, H.-D., GROTH, W., HENNIG, J.D.: On quantum mechanics of *n*-particle systems on 2-manifolds—a case study in topology. *J. Geom. Phys.* **31**, 35–50, 1999
- 14. DYSON, F.J.: Ground-state energy of a hard-sphere gas. Phys. Rev. 106, 20-26, 1957
- DYSON, F.J.: Stability of matter, in Statistical Physics, Phase Transitions and Superfluidity, Brandeis University Summer Institute in Theoretical Physics 1966, Gordon and Breach, New York, 1968, pp. 179–239
- 16. DYSON, F.J., LENARD, A.: Stability of matter. I. J. Math. Phys. 8, 423-434, 1967
- 17. FETTER, A.L., HANNA, C.B., LAUGHLIN, R.B.: Random-phase approximation in the fractional-statistics gas. *Phys. Rev. B* **39**, 9679–9681, 1989
- FOURNAIS, S., HELFFER, B.: Spectral Methods in Surface Superconductivity, Progress in Nonlinear Differential Equations and their Applications, 77, Birkhäuser Boston, Inc., Boston, MA, 2010
- 19. FRANK R.L., SEIRINGER, R.: Lieb–Thirring inequality for a model of particles with point interactions. J. Math. Phys. 53(9), 095201, 2012
- 20. FRÖHLICH, J.: *Quantum statistics and locality*, in Proceedings of the Gibbs Symposium (New Haven, CT, 1989), Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1990, pp. 89–142
- GIRVIN, S.: Introduction to the fractional quantum Hall effect. Sémin. Poincaré 2, 54–74, 2004
- 22. GOERBIG, M.O.: Quantum Hall effects. Lecture notes, arXiv:0909.1998, 2009
- GOLDIN, G.A., MENIKOFF, R., SHARP, D.H.: Representations of a local current algebra in nonsimply connected space and the Aharonov–Bohm effect. J. Math. Phys. 22, 1664– 1668, 1981
- 24. HOFFMANN-OSTENHOF, M., HOFFMANN-OSTENHOF, T., LAPTEV, A., TIDBLOM, J.: Many-particle Hardy Inequalities. J. Lond. Math. Soc. 77, 99–114, 2008
- IENGO, R., LECHNER, K.: Anyon quantum mechanics and Chern–Simons theory. *Phys. Rep.* 213, 179–269, 1992
- ISMAIL, M.E.H., MULDOON, M.E.: Bounds for the small real and purely imaginary zeros of Bessel and related functions. *Methods Appl. Anal.* 2, 1–21, 1995
- 27. JAIN, J.K.: Composite fermions, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2007
- 28. KHARE, A.: Fractional Statistics and Quantum Theory, World Scientific, Singapore, 2nd ed., 2005
- LAPTEV, A., WEIDL, T.: *Hardy inequalities for magnetic Dirichlet forms*, in Mathematical results in quantum mechanics (Prague, 1998), vol. 108 of Oper. Theory Adv. Appl., Birkhäuser, Basel, 1999, pp. 299–305
- LAUGHLIN, R.B.: Nobel lecture: Fractional quantization. *Rev. Mod. Phys.* 71, 863–874, 1999
- LEINAAS, J.M., MYRHEIM, J.: On the theory of identical particles. *Nuovo Cimento B* 37, 1–23, 1977
- LENARD, A.: Lectures on the Coulomb stability problem, in Statistical Mechanics and Mathematical Problems, Battelle Rencontres, Seattle, WA, 1971, vol. 20 of Lecture Notes in Phys., Springer, Berlin, 1973, pp. 114–135
- 33. LERDA, A.: Anyons, Springer, Berlin, 1992
- 34. LIEB, E.H., LOSS, M.: *Analysis*, vol. 14 of Graduate Studies in Mathematics, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2nd ed., 2001
- 35. LIEB, E.H., SEIRINGER, R.: *The Stability of Matter in Quantum Mechanics*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2010
- 36. LIEB, E.H., SEIRINGER, R., SOLOVEJ, J.P., YNGVASON, J.: *The mathematics of the Bose gas and its condensation*, Oberwolfach Seminars, Birkhäuser, 2005
- 37. LIEB, E.H., THIRRING, W.E.: Bound on kinetic energy of fermions which proves stability of matter. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **35**, 687–689, 1975

- LIEB, E.H., THIRRING, W.E.: Inequalities for the moments of the eigenvalues of the Schrödinger hamiltonian and their relation to Sobolev inequalities, Studies in Mathematical Physics, Princeton Univ. Press, 1976, pp. 269–303
- 39. LIEB, E.H., YNGVASON, J.: Ground state energy of the low density Bose gas. *Phys. Rev.* Lett. **80**, 2504–2507, 1998
- 40. LIEB, E.H., YNGVASON, J.: *The ground state energy of a dilute Bose gas*, in Differential equations and mathematical physics (Birmingham, AL, 1999), vol. 16 of AMS/IP Stud. Adv. Math., Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2000, pp. 295–306
- LIEB, E.H., YNGVASON, J.: The ground state energy of a dilute two-dimensional Bose gas. J. Statist. Phys. 103, 509–526, 2001. Special issue dedicated to the memory of Joaquin M. Luttinger
- 42. LIGUORI, A., MINTCHEV, M.: Fock representations of quantum fields with generalized statistics. *Commun. Math. Phys.* **169**, 635–652, 1995
- 43. LUNDHOLM, D.: Many-anyon trial states. Phys. Rev. A 96, 012116, 2017
- LUNDHOLM, D.: Anyon wave functions and probability distributions. IHÉS preprint, IHES/P/13/25, 2013
- LUNDHOLM, D., NAM, P.T., PORTMANN, F.: Fractional Hardy–Lieb–Thirring and related inequalities for interacting systems. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 219, 1343–1382 (2016)
- 46. LUNDHOLM, D., PORTMANN, F., SOLOVEJ, J.P.: Lieb-Thirring bounds for interacting Bose gases. *Commun. Math. Phys.* **335**, 1019–1056, 2015
- 47. LUNDHOLM, D., ROUGERIE, N.: The average field approximation for almost bosonic extended anyons. J. Stat. Phys. 161, 1236–1267, 2015
- 48. LUNDHOLM, D., ROUGERIE, N.: Emergence of fractional statistics for tracer particles in a Laughlin liquid. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **116**, 170401, 2016
- 49. LUNDHOLM, D., SOLOVEJ, J.P.: Hardy and Lieb–Thirring inequalities for anyons. *Commun. Math. Phys.* **322**, 883–908 (2013)
- 50. LUNDHOLM, D., SOLOVEJ, J.P.: Local exclusion principle for identical particles obeying intermediate and fractional statistics. *Phys. Rev. A* **88**, 062106, 2013
- LUNDHOLM, D., SOLOVEJ, J.P.: Local exclusion and Lieb–Thirring inequalities for intermediate and fractional statistics. *Ann. Henri Poincaré* 15, 1061–1107, 2014
- 52. MASHKEVICH, S.: Finite-size anyons and perturbation theory. *Phys. Rev. D* 54, 6537–6543, 1996
- MELGAARD, M., OUHABAZ, E.-M., ROZENBLUM, G.: Negative Discrete Spectrum of Perturbed Multivortex Aharonov–Bohm Hamiltonians. *Ann. Henri Poincaré* 5, 979– 1012, 2004
- 54. MINOR, W.R.: Ground-state energy of a dilute anyon gas. *Phys. Rev. B* **47**, 12716–12721, 1993
- 55. MORRIS, A., FEDER, D.: Gaussian potentials facilitate access to quantum Hall states in rotating Bose gases. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **99**, 240401, 2007
- 56. MURTHY, M.V.N., LAW, J., BRACK, M., BHADURI, R.K.: Quantum spectrum of three anyons in an oscillator potential. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 67, 1817–1820, 1991
- MYRHEIM, J.: Anyons, in Topological aspects of low dimensional systems, A. Comtet, T. Jolicœur, S. Ouvry, and F. David, eds., vol. 69 of Les Houches-Ecole d'Ete de Physique Theorique, (Springer, Berlin), 1999, pp. 265–413
- NAYAK, C., SIMON, S.H., STERN, A., FREEDMAN, M., DAS SARMA, S.: Non-abelian anyons and topological quantum computation. *Rev. Mod. Phys.* 80, 1083–1159, 2008
- 59. OLVER, F.W.J., MAXIMON, L.C.: *Bessel functions*, in NIST handbook of mathematical functions, U.S. Dept. Commerce, Washington, DC, 2010, pp. 215–286
- 60. OUVRY, S.: Anyons and lowest Landau level anyons, Sémin. Poincaré 11, 77–107, 2007
- 61. PAULI, W.: *Nobel Lecture: Exclusion principle and quantum mechanics*, Editions du Griffon, Neuchatel, 1947
- 62. RONCAGLIA, M., RIZZI, M., DALIBARD, J.: From rotating atomic rings to quantum Hall states, www.nature.com, Scientific Reports, 1, 2011
- 63. SCHICK, M.: Two-dimensional system of hard-core bosons. *Phys. Rev. A* **3**, 1067–1073, 1971

- 64. SEN, D., CHITRA, R.: Anyons as perturbed bosons. Phys. Rev. B 45, 881-894, 1992
- 65. SOURIAU, J.-M.: *Structure des systèmes dynamiques*, Maîtrises de mathématiques, Dunod, Paris, 1970. English translation by R. H. Cushman and G. M. Tuynman, Progress in Mathematics, 149, Birkhäuser Boston Inc., Boston, MA, 1997
- SPORRE, M., VERBAARSCHOT, J.J.M., ZAHED, I.: Numerical solution of the three-anyon problem. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 67 1813–1816, 1991
- 67. SPORRE, M., VERBAARSCHOT, J.J.M., ZAHED, I.: Four anyons in a harmonic well. *Phys. Rev. B* 46, 5738–5741 (1992)
- STERN, A.: Anyons and the quantum Hall effect—a pedagogical review. Ann. Phys. 323, 204–249, 2008. January Special Issue 2008
- 69. STÖRMER, H., TSUI, D., GOSSARD, A.: The fractional quantum Hall effect. *Rev. Mod. Phys.* **71**, S298–S305, 1999
- TEMPLE, G.: The theory of Rayleigh's principle as applied to continuous systems. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond. A* 119, 276–293, 1928
- 71. TRUGENBERGER, C.: Ground state and collective excitations of extended anyons. *Phys. Lett. B* 288, 121–128, 1992
- 72. TRUGENBERGER, C.: The anyon fluid in the Bogoliubov approximation. *Phys. Rev. D* 45, 3807–3817, 1992
- 73. VIEFERS, S.: Quantum Hall physics in rotating Bose–Einstein condensates. J. Phys. C 12, 123202, 2008
- 74. WEN, X.G., ZEE, A.: Compressibility and superfluidity in the fractional-statistics liquid. *Phys. Rev. B* **41**, 240–253, 1990
- 75. WESTERBERG, E.: Mean field approximation for anyons in a magnetic field. *Int. J. Mod. Phys. B* **7**, 2177–2199 (1993)
- 76. WILCZEK, F.: Magnetic flux, angular momentum, and statistics. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 48, 1144–1146, 1982
- WILCZEK, F.: Quantum mechanics of fractional-spin particles. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 49, 957– 959, 1982
- WILCZEK, F.: Fractional Statistics and Anyon Superconductivity, World Scientific, Singapore, 1990
- 79. WU, Y.-S.: Multiparticle quantum mechanics obeying fractional statistics. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **53**, 111–114, 1984

SIMON LARSON and DOUGLAS LUNDHOLM Department of Mathematics, KTH Royal Institute of Technology, 100 44 Stockholm, Sweden e-mail: simla@math.kth.se e-mail: dogge@math.kth.se

(Received November 27, 2016 / Accepted August 4, 2017) Published online August 29, 2017 – © The Author(s) (2017) This article is an open access publication